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1. Coordination of economic policies as a consequence of EMU 
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 239/2001 - February   

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The opinion deals with the coordination 
of primarily macroeconomic policies 
within the existing EMU framework. It 
outlines the structures, the roles and 
instruments of different actors, and 
argues for economic policy coordination 
as a means of countering differences in 
cyclical positions and smoothing swings 
in activity. In conclusion, the opinion 
proposes a set of principles for 
coordination.  

The Commission welcomes the fact that 
the ESC has addressed this important 
topic, which is also the subject of a recent 
Communication of the Commission. It 
will take the work done by the ESC into 
due account in its own future activities in 
this field.  

In the section on "the players and what 
they can achieve", the ESC stresses the 
important role of wages within a currency 
area. Social partners may find agreements 
that can smooth the cycle (3.4.1). The  
opinion argues against competitive wage 
restraint (3.4.2), approves of productivity 
as a key criterion for wage agreements 
and rejects moving to more decentralised 
wage bargaining (3.5). 

The Commission agrees that wage trends 
are of heightened importance in EMU 
and considers as interesting wage 
agreements that set money aside during 
good times for use when times are bad. 
The Commission also agrees that wage-
cut battles are in nobody's interest. But it 
maintains that comparatively moderate 
wage settlements are a key factor in the 
event of losses in price competitiveness. 
Moreover, the Commission considers that 
wage bargaining systems need to be able 
to take account of productivity 
differences. 

The ESC notes that cyclical divergence 
can arise between euro-area participants 
(4.6.1) and in view of that, suggests 
policy coordination efforts including 
recommendations for domestic economic 
policy (4.6.4).  

 

The Commission agrees that in case of 
cyclical divergences in individual 
Member States from the euro-area trend, 
there can be a case for using national 
policies, over and above the working of 
the automatic stabilisers, the benefits of 
which the ESC also acknowledges 
(section 8). The Commission wants to 
point out that policy coordination in 
practice has been addressing such issues, 
e.g. in the country-specific policy 
recommendations addressed to Member 
States in the Broad Economic Policy 
Guidelines (BEPGs).  
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The ESC notes progress with policy 
coordination on several fronts, the central 
role of the BEPGs and their enhancement 
over recent years. As regards future 
BEPGs, it suggests more specificity, 
more focus on long-term objectives and 
greater attention to implementation 
(section 6, 6.5, 6.9).  

The Commission appreciates the ESC 
assessment of the coordination process. 
As to the BEPGs, it points out that the 
document has already been made 
considerably more concrete and specific, 
not least through an upgraded country-
specific part. Also long-term objectives 
have increasingly been addressed, such as 
enhancing the growth potential and the 
transition to the knowledge-based 
economy, the sustainability of public 
finances or the environment. The 
implementation is monitored in the 
framework of multilateral surveillance. 
The Commission presents a detailed 
annual report on the implementation of 
the BEPGs of the preceding year and is 
ready to use the agreed instruments to 
seek compliance when necessary.  

The ESC considers that political 
considerations linked to general elections 
can result in a pro-cyclical stance of 
national budgetary policies (9.1). In this 
context, the ESC takes note of 
Commission suggestions for criteria to 
assess the appropriateness of tax cuts 
(9.2). 

The Commission is pleased that the ESC 
has taken note of the largely consensual 
criteria it identified last year for assessing 
whether tax reforms can achieve a 
sustainable reduction in the tax burden 
whilst maintaining the commitment to 
fiscal discipline. One of these criteria is 
indeed to avoid a pro-cyclical policy 
stance. 
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The ESC proposes a set of principles for 
policy coordination. The main points are 
as follows: 
 
10.2 A clear view on the appropriate 
direction of the budgetary stance in a 
given situation is of prime importance, 
and more so than the concrete measures 
through which it is implemented. The 
measures should be geared to country-
specific circumstances. 
 
10.3 The ESC calls for joint assessments 
before specific measures are adopted. 
The nature of possible measures with 
regard to their impact on other countries 
should be made contingent on the 
prevailing economic situation. 

 

 

10.4 In the event, the ESC considers 
appropriate a common discussion of 
policy moves but suggests leaving the 
decision on actual measures to Member 
States. 

 

 

 

10.5 The ESC suggests that the main 
concern of policy coordination should be 
an appropriate macroeconomic policy 
mix.  
 

 
 
 
 

10.7 The ESC recalls the basic fact that 
room for budgetary stabilisation requires 
responsible fiscal behaviour in 
economically good times. 

10.8 The ESC suggests that all players 
draw on its opinion in developing further 
policy coordination in the EU. 

 
 
 
 
The Commission fully agrees. 

 

  
 

 

The Commission notes that common 
assessments of the economic situation 
and policies are made regularly in a 
number of fora in the present framework. 
This includes discussing, in the event, 
possible discretionary measures. Such 
measures, in terms of their spillover to 
partner countries, should indeed be 
geared to the specific economic situation. 

The Commission broadly agrees and 
notes that a common discussion of the  
economic situation and policies 
appropriate in this setting yields, on a 
regular basis, the policy advice given in 
the BEPGs. Such advice for, e.g., the 
direction of the budgetary stance, leaves 
decisions of how to best implement to the 
Member State concerned, within the 
general framework of the BEPGs. 

The Commission agrees that a policy mix 
conducive to non-inflationary growth and 
employment creation is of high 
importance. It maintains, moreover, that a 
coordinated approach to structural issues 
as practised in the BEPGs and other 
processes is beneficial for enhancing the 
growth potential and the smooth working 
of markets. 

The Commission fully agrees. Sound 
budgetary positions must not be 
undermined through a pro-cyclical bias in 
economically good times. 

The Commission, for its part, will take 
into due account the reflections of the 
ESC in its future work on economic 
policy coordination. 
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2. Comparative macroeconomic performance studies  
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 238/2001 - February  

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The opinion notes that well- informed 
discussion is the key to arriving at a 
sound policy consensus. As regards 
economic policies, comparative 
macroeconomic performance studies 
could generate a better understanding of 
macroeconomic variables and 
relationships, raise objectivity in the 
dialogue between and within groups of 
economic actors and thus contribute to a 
larger measure of agreement on 
appropriate macroeconomic policies. The 
ESC believes that a well- informed debate 
improves the chances of achieving lasting 
economic growth within the stability 
framework provided by EMU. 

The Commission welcomes the fact that 
the ESC has taken the initiative to 
elaborate this opinion. It fully shares and 
supports the view that a well- informed 
debate on economic issues that are 
relevant for policy making can contribute 
to more lasting economic growth and 
employment creation. It is for precisely 
this reason that the Commission, with the 
advent of EMU, launched a new annual 
publication, the EU Economy Review, 
which provides substantive analysis on 
issues of particular importance for 
economic policies and thereby 
contributes to more effective policy 
making.  

The ESC, by means of its opinion, 
provides an overview of the EMU 
framework and presents some key 
macroeconomic variables and 
relationships that are of relevance for 
sound macroeconomic performance 
(sections 1 and 2).  

The Commission appreciates the skilful 
presentation of these facts and 
relationships, and is pleased that earlier 
Commission work in this domain is 
acknowledged. 

The ESC presents a list of topics for 
further research on each of the three key 
macroeconomic policy areas, i.e. 
monetary, budgetary and wage policies, 
to stimulate discussion, promote 
understanding and provide better 
guidance for the conduct of policies. 
Moreover, the ESC urges overcoming 
growth pessimism, which it considers to 
be deeply rooted in the EU (section 3). 

The Commission acknowledges that the 
list with topics for research addresses 
interesting issues and notes that work on 
several of these has already been pursued 
by the Commission. As regards perceived 
growth pessimism in the EU, the 
Commission is confident that the 
ambitious goals of the Lisbon European 
Council for the development of the 
European economy within the sound 
macroeconomic framework of EMU 
point in another direction. Furthermore, 
the Commission appreciates that the ESC 
undertakes to contribute to countering 
growth pessimism.  
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In the concluding part of its opinion, the 
ESC recommends that work continue on 
macroeconomic issues. Such work would 
generate better understanding, have a 
favourable effect on the overall climate 
for implementing a sound 
macroeconomic policy in the EU and 
thereby improve the chances of achieving 
lasting growth, greater prosperity and 
ultimately full employment within the 
stability framework provided by EMU. 
The ESC urges the Commission to seek 
the views of the ESC on all key economic 
policy documents, and plans to discuss 
regularly with the Commission what 
research should be given special priority 
in the working programme of the 
Commission services concerned (section 
4).  

 

The Commission agrees that it is well 
warranted to persevere with work on 
macroeconomic issues. As regards the 
economic policy documents of the 
Commission or its services, the practice 
has been established that interested 
parties, notably amongst the European 
Institutions and not least the ESC, make 
their views known. On the occasion of 
the launch of the EU Economy Review, 
Commissioner Solbes explicitly invited 
the Community Institutions to express 
their views on the substance of the 
document, and the Commission regularly 
transmits for opinion its recommendation 
for the Broad Economic Policy 
Guidelines. Moreover, the Commission 
services are certainly prepared to 
exchange views on issues warranting 
special attention and work effort. The 
services must, however, reserve the right 
to set their agenda in view of the 
Commission's work priorities and the 
resources available.  
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3. 2000 Broad Economic Policy Guidelines  
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 240/2001 - February  

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The opinion reviews the 2000 Broad 
Economic Policy Guidelines (BEPGs) 
which the ECOFIN Council adopted in 
June 2000 on the basis of a Commission 
recommendation of April 2000. The ESC, 
by means of this opinion, generally 
agrees with the main policy 
recommendations in the BEPGs.  

 

The Commission welcomes the fact that 
the ESC has taken the initiative to 
review, with the BEPGs, the central 
economic policy document of the 
European Union and appreciates that the 
Committee broadly endorses the policy 
approach to meet the key challenges of 
sustainable growth and employment 
creation by means of sound 
macroeconomic policies, progressive 
transition to a knowledge-based economy 
and broad structural reforms.  

3.1. Whilst the ESC broadly agrees with 
the main policy recommendations in the 
2000 BEPGs, the Committee nevertheless 
considers that these recommendations fall 
short of its expectations, given the 
ambitious strategic goal set by the Lisbon 
European Council. 

 

The Commission fully subscribes to the 
Lisbon goal of competitiveness, a 
dynamic knowledge-based economy, 
sustained growth with more and better 
jobs, and social cohesion. It considers 
these goals to be entirely in line with the 
economic policy objectives pursued 
hitherto and therefore calls for 
maintaining the overall strategy of sound 
macroeconomic policies augmented by 
the structural reform process, which is 
increasingly bearing fruit.  

3.1., 3.2., 3.3. The ESC calls for a 
monetary policy committed to price 
stability and growth in line with the 
Treaty, considers that the BEPGs 
underestimate the role of this policy in 
providing sustainable and stability-
orientated growth, and calls for a 
contribution of monetary policy to 
economic growth.  

 

The Commission is fully aware of the 
mandate of monetary policy in EMU. The 
Treaty assigns as a primary objective the 
maintaining of price stability and grants 
the ECB independence from outside 
instructions in carrying out its tasks. In 
view of this, it is warranted to note that 
the more the stability task of monetary 
policy is facilitated by an appropriate 
fiscal stance, adequate wage 
developments and enhanced flexibility of 
markets, the more monetary conditions 
can be favourable to growth and 
employment. 
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3.3., 3.4., 3.5. The ESC backs the pursuit 
of budgetary consolidation. At the same 
time, it suggests that high growth is the 
most painless way of achieving balanced 
budgets, notes that balance is not a goal 
per se in all circumstances, and calls for 
both an improved quality of spending and 
efficient tax collection.  

 

The Commission welcomes the support 
of the ESC for budgetary consolidation. It 
agrees that growth is helpful in 
improving budgets and that there is no 
economic rationale for a balanced budget 
under all circumstances. Instead, the goal 
is a sound underlying budgetary position, 
which allows full use of the automatic 
stabilisers also in periods of slow activity 
without incurring excessive deficits. 
Moreover, the Commission fully supports 
the call for improved quality and 
sustainability of public finances.  

3.3., 3.6. The ESC recognises that wage 
developments should be guided by 
productivity growth and also looks to the 
future responsible behaviour of the social 
partners. It sees no reason to worry about 
inflationary bottlenecks on the labour 
market in view of the Luxembourg 
process, and in this context expresses 
concern about possible pre-emptive 
monetary policy moves. 

 

The Commission appreciates that the 
ESC supports responsible wage 
settlements compatible with price 
stability and conducive to more jobs. The 
Commission also agrees that the 
Luxembourg process enhances the 
working of the labour market. 
Nevertheless, wage pressure and skill 
shortages did emerge in some countries 
and sectors. The Macroeconomic 
Dialogue seems well placed to help 
prevent a proliferation of wage pressures 
and build mutual trust amongst policy 
actors.  

3.7. The ESC agrees emphatically with 
the recommendations to develop a 
knowledge-based economy. To this end, 
it acknowledges progress made in the 
working of the capital and product 
markets, R&D and, moreover, investment 
in people supporting and shaping such an 
economy. 

The Commission is pleased that the ESC 
supports the transition to a knowledge-
based economy. 

 

3.8, 3.9, 3.11. The ESC generally agrees 
with the recommendations for making 
product markets more efficient, to 
integrate capital markets and to 
strengthen labour markets in line with the 
employment guidelines.  

The Commission appreciates the support 
of the ESC for the structural reform 
process.  
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3.10. The ESC welcomes the fact that the 
BEPGs address the need for more 
sustainable development in the EU. It 
suggests that emphasis should be put on 
compliance with the Kyoto protocol, 
deplores recent energy tax concessions 
and calls for a uniform energy taxation 
directive.  

The Commission notes that the BEPGs 
explicitly call on Member States to help 
achieve the EU objectives under the 
Kyoto protocol. The Commission regrets 
the lack of progress so far with a 
Community framework for energy 
taxation. 
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4. Structural indicators  
Own-initiative opinion – ESC 241/2001  
COM (2000) 594 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee is particularly pleased 
with the Commission proposal. 

Favourable opinion taken into account. 

The emphasis should be less on 
benchmarks and more on qualitative 
indicators and on reports by country. 

Both approaches are being followed (e.g. 
within the Cardiff and Luxembourg 
processes). 

Indicators should be appropriate, 
verifiable, based on reliable sources and 
up-to-date. 

Agree. 

Priority should be given to the further 
development and fine-tuning of a reliable 
statistical information system. 

Agree. This depends largely on 
collaboration with the national statistical 
offices. 

Indicators should be part of an integrated 
statistical system, taking account of the 
links between indicators. 

Agree as a long-term objective. 
Impossible to achieve before completion 
of synthesis report to the Stockholm 
European Council, but efforts have been 
made to ensure consistency between 
indicators. 

There is a lack of environmental 
indicators. 

The environment as such was not on the 
agenda of the Stockholm Summit, but it 
will be at the Göteborg Summit of June 
2001. 
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5. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the 
Council, the Economic and Social Committee, the Committee of the 
Regions and the European Central Bank: Practical aspects of the euro: 
state of play and tasks ahead  
COM (2000) 443 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The dual display of prices is not 
particularly effective for memorising the 
conversion of monetary values into euros. 

Dual pricing is, however, useful for 
familiarising the general public and for 
the continuity of prices. 

8. The Committee does not consider it 
acceptable to use European public funds 
for financing campaigns aimed at 
businesses. 

While direct assistance targeting 
businesses for the changeover to the euro 
is not acceptable, the significant delays 
noted in SMEs’ preparations for the euro 
make it advisable to step up 
communication activities of general 
interest aimed at this category of 
business. 

10. “Technical” messages (how to 
convert?) and “political” messages (the 
advantages of the euro) must not be 
confused. Linkage may be useful in some 
cases, but it should be left to the Member 
States to decide themselves on the 
arrangements for disseminating such 
messages. 

This distinction between the technical 
and political message is important, 
although user-oriented communication 
cannot artificially separate the two 
aspects. 
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6. Proposal for a European Parliament and Council Directive amending 
Directive 97/24/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
certain components and characteristics of two or three-wheel motor 
vehicles (Motorcycle emissions)   
COM (2000) 314 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee supports the development 
of a new test cycle but indicates that it is 
not advisable to set permissive limit 
values for the purpose of fiscal incentives 
at present. 

Setting permissive limits gives an option 
to those Member States who wish to 
promote advanced emission control 
technologies and is therefore not as such 
linked to the development of the test 
cycle. The Commission therefore rejects 
the deletion of permissive limits. 

For the EURO II stage, the report points 
out that a decision on stricter limits for 
two–stroke motorcycles should be 
postponed until the viability of direct 
injection technology is better known. 

The Commission has investigated the 
feasibility and the costs of improved two-
stroke technology, and has taken this 
fully into account when setting the 
EURO II standards. The Commission 
therefore rejects postponing the 
introduction of stricter limits for two-
stroke vehicles. 

The Committee further considers that the 
‘all types’ date of 1 January 2004 should 
be postponed until 1 January 2005 and 
that trial bikes should get a time-limited 
derogation. 

These comments have been taken into 
account during the first reading in the 
European Parliament (February session) 
and in the political agreement in Council 
on 8 March 2001, which has received the 
support of the Commission.  
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7. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the 
Council amending Directive 80/232/EEC as regards the range of 
nominal weights for coffee extracts and chicory extracts 
COM (2000) 568 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC endorses the Commission 
proposal. 

The Commission takes note of the ESC’s 
favourable opinion.  
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8. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council 
amending Council Directive 70/220/EEC concerning measures taken 
against air pollution by emissions from motor vehicles  
COM (2000) 487 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee agrees with the 
Commission’s proposal for cold start 
emission limits applicable to new types 
of the heavier classes of light commercial 
vehicles, the proposal being attainable by 
industry at sustainable costs and within 
the required deadlines. 

The Commission welcomes the 
endorsement of its proposal by the 
Committee. 

The Committee recommends that the 
Commission pay close attention to the 
development of new technology to 
minimise the impact of transport on the 
environment, and promote research in the 
industry and in special institutes, while 
not forgetting alternative options, some 
of which are already at an advanced stage 
of testing. 

Emission standards for new passenger 
cars and light commercial vehicles are 
already in place and will be applied from 
January 2005. These standards will 
require advances in vehicle emission 
control technology but there is sufficient 
lead-time to introduce such technology. 
Vehicles are already coming to the 
market that comply with such emission 
limits. 

The Commission’s Fifth Framework 
Action Programme is providing 
substantial support for the development 
of new technologies that will help reduce 
pollutant emissions from the combustion 
engine to previously unheard-of levels, 
and also for the development of new 
methods of vehicle propulsion. Such 
opportunities will be taken forward in the 
Sixth Framework Action Programme 
presently being finalised. 
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9. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
measuring instruments  
COM (2000) 566 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC endorses the Commission 
proposal to harmonise the laws of the 
Member States concerning certain types 
of measuring instruments subject to legal 
controls, according to the new approach 
based on Article 95 of the Treaty. It 
welcomes the provision of a high level of 
protection of measurement results by 
means of separating essential 
requirements (in legislation) from 
technical specifications (in documents), 
which allows for flexibility in the light of 
innovation.  

The Commission takes note of the ESC’s 
favourable opinion.  

The Committee wishes to draw the 
attention of the Commission to the need 
for working closely with the Central and 
Eastern European countries in order that 
they be up to speed and ready to take on 
the responsibility of this proposal in due 
time. 

In line with current practice, applicant 
countries are invited to participate in all 
meetings organised by the Commission.  

The Committee requests that the 
Commission keep it informed of the 
progress of the implementation of the 
Directive. 

The Commission takes note of the ESC’s 
request. 
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10. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the 
Council modifying Directive 94/25/EC on the approximation of the 
laws, regulations and administrative provisions of the Member States 
relating to recreational craft 
COM (2000) 639 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC expresses its favourable opinion 
on the Commission’s proposal to regulate 
exhaust and noise emissions from marine 
engines installed on recreational craft. 
This proposal goes in the direction the 
ESC had always hoped for, placing 
environmental and quality-of- life issues 
at the centre of all Community legislative 
initiatives. The ESC therefore endorses 
the broad objectives of this proposal 
which is based on Article 95 of the 
Treaty.  

Favourable opinion taken into account. 

The Committee considers it necessary to 
standardise noise test procedures and to 
base them on uniform methods, 
especially in the case of stern-drive 
engines with built- in exhaust. These 
engines should be assimilated, as regards 
noise emissions testing, with outboard 
engines. 

Suggestion taken into account in the 
framework of negotiations with other 
institutions. 

The Committee proposes that a clear 
distinction be made between replacement 
of the engine and major modification of a 
craft. While verification is logical in 
connection with major modification of an 
engine, replacement should not require 
further conformity assessment. 

Reserved pending the results of 
negotiations with other institutions. 

The Committee proposes the use of 
simpler conformity assessment 
procedures for exhaust emissions testing. 

Reserved pending the results of 
negotiations with other institutions. 

To alleviate the cost of conformity 
assessment for SMEs, the Committee 
proposes that the spot checks required for 
exhaust emissions testing should be 
eliminated. 

Suggestion taken into account in the 
framework of negotiations with other 
institutions. 
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11. XXIXth Report on Competition Policy (1999)  
SEC (2000) 720 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee generally supports the 
annual report. Its comments mainly 
concern the Commission proposal for a 
Council Regulation on the 
implementation of the rules on 
competition laid down in Articles 81 and 
82 of the Treaty (COM(2000) 582 - 
27.09.2000). 

The Commission welcomes the support 
of the Committee and refers the 
comments on the more specific questions 
linked to the reform of the antitrust 
procedure to the discussion in the context 
of the legislative procedure regarding its 
proposal for a Regulation. 

The Committee also makes some 
comments concerning merger control: 

1.2.2. The Committee agrees that in the 
context of merger control, the concept of 
collectively dominant positions can be 
genuinely useful in addressing increased 
risk to competition. Nevertheless, in the 
absence of precise definitions, there is a 
danger of over-stretching the concept of 
collectively dominant positions, making 
it difficult to distinguish such cases from 
other mergers that do not threaten 
competition but may actually encourage 
it and are an essential requirement of the 
modern economy. For this reason, in 
future, the Commission should think 
carefully before taking the path opened 
up by the Kali und Salz and 
Gencor/Lonrho judgments of the Court of 
Justice and the Court of First Instance, 
and move quickly to adopt the long-
awaited guidelines on the definition of 
oligopolistic dominance, in order to nip 
these dangers in the bud and reduce the 
risks inherent in the excessive use of 
subjective discretion1. 

 
 

The Court of First Instance, in its 
Gencor/Lonrho judgment, confirmed the 
Commission's approach to the analysis of 
collective dominant positions. The 
Commission has continued and will 
continue to use this approach so as to 
fulfil its obligation only to declare 
compatible with the common market 
those concentrations which do not create 
or strengthen a dominant position. In 
performing this task, the Commission 
will proceed on a case-by-case basis, 
carefully taking into account all aspects 
of the concentration and the markets in 
each particular case. However, at the EC 
Merger Conference 10th Anniversary 
Conference, Commissioner Monti stated 
that he had "taken note of the demands 
for more transparency and guidance in 
this difficult area that are formulated by 
companies and the legal profession" and 
that the Commission planned, in the 
medium term, to issue a notice on this 
matter. The work on preparing this notice 
continues, with valuable insights from 
increased experience with the analysis of 
collective dominant positions that the 
Commission has gained in the past few 
years. 

                                                 
1

  The report raises other merger control issues that deserve attention. Box 7 describes the new theme of the Assessment 
of potential dominance , which may also further extend the Commission's scope for action in the area of merger policy. 
This issue arose from two 1999 decisions that stated that the market power of the companies in question was 
significantly greater than that suggested by their market share, owing to specific advantages they had over their 
competitors. The idea of using merger control to address situations of potential market power in the absence of major 
changes in market concentration progressed further in 2000, when the Air Liquide/BOC decision of 18 January 
allowed the Commission to include mergers that reduced or eliminated potential competition although the market 
situation previous to the merger had not changed. 
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6.2.3 The Committee feels, however, that 
the increasing recourse to these 
undertakings makes it imperative to find 
satisfactory solutions to certain problems 
that arise when a compatibility decision 
is made subject to highly complex 
undertakings often involving withdrawal 
of capital from certain activities that may 
be very important, or other measures. The 
greater the number of provisions 
involving such measures, the greater the 
problems. 

Whilst some undertakings may appear to 
be complex, Commissioner Monti has 
repeatedly stated that “the solution cannot 
be more complex than the problem.” This 
idea is also reflected in paragraph 32 of 
the Remedies Notice2. Furthermore, a 
commitment should never lead to the 
withdrawal of capital for important parts 
of the business to be divested. This would 
go against the basic aim of a 
commitment, namely to restore 
conditions of effective competition in the 
common market on a permanent basis. 
Therefore, the Commission will always 
evaluate whether the proposed purchaser 
of a divested business has, inter alia, the 
financial resources to maintain and 
develop the divested business as an active 
competitive force in competition with the 
parties3. 

                                                 
2

  Commission Notice on remedies acceptable under Council Regulation (EEC) No 4064/89 and under Commission 
Regulation (EC) No 47/98, OJ C 68, 2.3.2001, p. 3. Paragraph 32: “Where the parties submit proposed remedies that 
are so extensiv e and complex that it is not possible for the Commission to determine with the required degree of 
certainty that effective competition will be restored in the market, an authorisation decision cannot be granted.” 

3
  See paragraph 49 of the Remedies Notice. 
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6.2.6 The Committee fully accepts the 
Commission's justifications, given that 
before accepting the undertakings, it has 
to carry out all the necessary checks and 
consult with the Member States. 
However, the reasons why companies 
delay presenting their undertakings for as 
long as possible should not be 
discounted. For this reason, the 
Committee believes that the current 
reform should introduce changes to give 
companies the right and opportunity to 
ask the Commission to examine and 
discuss aspects of their transactions that 
may require more in-depth attention, 
before the deadline for formal 
notification. This would allow time for 
discussing the undertakings to be adopted 
in order to salvage the transaction, and 
would guarantee adequate protection in 
advance, thus meeting an equally 
important need. 

The Commission has confirmed, in 
paragraphs 33 and 40 of the Remedies 
Notice, its willingness to discuss with the 
parties proposed remedies prior to the 
deadlines in the first and second phase of 
its procedure4. 

6.2.7 The widely-debated subject of 
conditions and undertakings evolved 
significantly in 1999 when the 
Commission drew up a draft notice. This 
sheds useful light on the conditions under 
which such measures may be necessary, 
their timing and their possible content in 
various scenarios. The Committee 
therefore hopes that the notice will be 
adopted as quickly as possible and that 
the Commission will continue in its 
efforts to make its own procedures more 
transparent and to further the dialogue 
with the companies that are rightly 
treating these matters with increasing 
interest. 

The Remedies Notice was adopted by the 
Commission on 21 December 2000 and 
has since been published in the Official 
Journal. In this way, the Commission is 
the first competition authority that has 
given guidance on this issue by means of 
a public notice. 

                                                 
4

  Paragraph 33 of the Remedies Notice, dealing with Phase I : “[…] Parties can submit proposals for commitments to 
the Commission on an informal basis, even before notification.”  
Paragraph 40 of the Remedies Notice, dealing with Phase II : “The Commission is available to discuss suitable 
commitments prior to the end of the three-month period. The parties are encouraged to submit draft proposals dealing 
with both substantive and procedural aspects which are necessary to ensure that the commitments are fully workable.” 
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6.2.9 The Committee is … convinced that 
given the increasing importance of 
remedies in relation to merger control, 
this shortcoming will soon be addressed. 
The fact remains that, even on merger 
control, the 1999 annual report provides 
much encouragement and evidence of 
major achievements. 

Whilst the Commission does not yet 
intend to launch a general study to assess 
the impact of its remedies on the market, 
the Commission has decided, as a first 
follow-up to the adoption of the Notice, 
to set up a dedicated compliance unit 
within the Merger Task Force to create a 
centre of knowledge and to provide the 
necessary focus on remedies issues. An 
important task of this unit will be to learn 
from its own previous successes and 
failures as well as from those of other 
competition authorities, and in particular 
the US Federal Trade Commission and 
Department of Justice, in order to create a 
more consistent and successful remedies 
policy by means of improved internal 
guidelines and template texts. It is 
believed that in this way a more valuable 
use will be made of limited Commission 
resources. 
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12. Proposal for a Council Regulation on the implementation of the rules on 
competition laid down in Articles 81 and 82 of the Treaty   
COM(2000) 582 final - March 

Main points of the  ESC Opinion Commission Position 

1.1.1. While stating that the reform was 
"both justified and valid", the Committee 
also stressed the "difficulties and 
dangers" that only a "programme of 
preliminary and accompanying 
measures" could overcome. The opinion 
defined these measures as essential and 
necessary.  

At the moment, it is not possible for the 
Commission to take a definite position on 
the comments of the Committee. The 
discussion within the Council is still on-
going and the Commission’s final 
position will depend also on the outcome 
of this work. The Commission will 
therefore communicate its position to the 
Committee at a later stage. 
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13. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council 
amending Council Directive 76/207/EEC on the implementation of the 
principle of equal treatment for men and women as regards access to 
employment, vocational training and promotion, and working conditions  
COM (2000) 334 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Economic and Social Committee 
broadly welcomes the changes proposed 
by the Commission. 

The favourable opinion is noted. 

The Committee would welcome a 
proposal based on Treaty Article 13 
which also includes other areas. 

In the Social Agenda, the Commission 
intends to present a proposal for a 
Directive based on Article 13 during 
2002. 

Second amendment : a new Article 1a 
 
The Committee welcomes the 
Commission's proposal, which states 
explicitly that sexual harassment 
constitutes discrimination on the grounds 
of sex. 
On the whole, the Committee has no 
objections to the proposed definition but 
would prefer the draft text to refer to a 
"humiliating", rather than a "disturbing", 
environment, which would be fully 
consistent with the EU code of practice. 

 
 
The generally favourable opinion is 
noted. Proposals for amendment will be 
taken into account within the framework 
of negotiations with other institutions. 
 

Third amendment: insertion of a 
subparagraph in Article 2(1) 
 
The Committee welcomes the 
Commission's proposal to introduce a 
definition of the concept "indirect 
discrimination", but feels that the 
definition should be reworded to make it 
consistent and in line with the racial 
discrimination Directive and with other 
Directives based on Article 13 of the 
Treaty. 

 
 
 
The proposal for amendment will be 
taken into account within the framework 
of negotiations with other institutions. 
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Fourth amendment : new Article 2(2) 
 
The Committee agrees with the limited 
exception from the discrimination rules, 
based on "genuine occupational 
requirements". This exception should be 
reviewed regularly by the Member States 
and independent bodies so as to justify 
whether it should be retained or 
abolished. 
However, the Committee would suggest 
that the Commission, in addition to what 
is stated in the directive, should also take 
up the matter of positive action so as to 
be as clear and specific as possible, 
regardless of the fact that this point is 
regulated by other texts. 

 
 
The favourable opinion is noted. The 
proposal concerning positive action will 
be taken into account within the 
framework of negotiations in other 
institutions. 
 

Fifth amendment: addition to Article 2(3) 
 
The Committee supports the 
Commission's proposal to state 
specifically that a woman who has given 
birth has the right to return to her job, or 
to an equivalent post, but regards the 
phrase "with the same working 
conditions" as too inflexible and rigid.  

 
 
The generally favourable opinion is 
noted. The proposal for amendment will 
be taken into account within the 
framework of negotiations in other 
institutions. 
 

Sixth amendment: new Article 2(4) 
 
The Committee welcomes the thrust of 
the Commission's proposal, which 
implements Treaty Article 141(1) in 
empowering Member States to adopt 
positive action measures to promote 
equality and requiring them to report 
regularly on their activity. 

 
 
The favourable opinion is noted. 

Seventh amendment: addition of new 
paragraph (d) to Article 3(2) 
 
The Committee supports the addition 
proposed by the Commission. 

 
 
 
The favourable opinion is noted. 
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Eighth amendment: replacement of 
original wording of Article 6 
 
The Committee welcomes the 
Commission's proposal, which helps to 
ensure effective protection for the 
individual, and the fact that the principle 
of equal treatment is to have the desired 
impact. 
The Committee would, however, draw 
the Commission's attention to the national 
rules on periods of applicable limitation, 
for instance, to the time limit for 
initiating legal proceedings after 
cessation of employment. These must not 
be rendered invalid by virtue of the 
directive, provided that they are not 
incompatible with other EU legislation. 

 
 
 
The favourable opinion is noted. The 
comments concerning national time 
limits will be taken into account within 
the framework of negotiations in other 
institutions. 
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14. Proposal for a Decision of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
Community incentive measures in the field of employment   
COM (2000) 459 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC considers that, rather than 
establishing a separate committee to 
oversee the implementation of the work 
programme, it should be done by the 
Employment Committee. 
 
 

In recognition of the Employment 
Committee’s mandate, the Commission 
proposed an advisory committee. It has 
now agreed to accept a Presidency 
proposal for a 'mixed committee'. This is 
the type of committee used to oversee 
the 'Essen programme'. 

The ESC has suggested that the 
participation of third countries in the 
programmes should be funded from 
Community resources, that a more pro-
active approach to involvement of 
applicant countries be inherent in the 
programme and that particular 
comparative sectoral and other analysis 
be prioritised in anticipation of 
enlargement. 
 
 
 

The PHARE programme provides 
funding and other support to applicant 
countries to underpin necessary 
developments in advance of enlargement. 
Treaty Article 129, which is the legal 
basis for this Decision, specifies its 
objective as being the development of 
cooperation between Member States in 
the area of employment. Accordingly, it 
is appropriate that third countries wishing 
to participate in this programme should 
be required to fund the cost of such 
participation or, where applicable, that it 
be funded under relevant Community 
budget headings where support for such 
activities is envisaged and authorised. 

The ESC wonders whether the budget 
proposed for the programme is adequate 
and suggests that it would be appropriate 
for its adequacy to be reviewed on an 
annual basis. 

The Commission is maintaining its 
proposal for a budget of €55 million. 
That amount has been carefully estimated 
on the basis of past experience and the 
range of tasks to be funded over the 
duration of the programme. 

The ESC has indicated concern that the 
issue of local development and the 
involvement of local actors in the 
activities of the programme, and ensuring 
their awareness of its outcomes, is 
insufficiently provided for. 

The amended proposal of the 
Commission - COM(2001) 124 final of 
27.02.2001 - takes account of these 
concerns, with particular reference to 
Articles 2 and 3 thereof. 
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15. The mid-term review of the three processes that underpin the European 
Employment Strategy 
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 236/2001 - February  

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

In general, the opinion is fully in line 
with – and therefore supports - the 
approaches and procedures developed or 
dealt with by the Commission. This 
concerns the European Employment 
Strategy as such, the method of open 
coordination, the partnership approach, 
thematic issues and priorities. 

The Commission welcomes the overall 
support expressed throughout the 
document. The opinion does not respond 
to a Commission request but was 
delivered on the own initiative of the 
ESC, taking in particular the Lisbon 
Summit conclusions as a starting point. 

Demands articulated are mainly 
addressed towards the Member States, 
aiming in particular at a closer and more 
binding involvement of civil society 
organisations in decision-making and 
implementation (including also a 
strengthening of public-private 
partnerships). 

Within the EES, the Commission is 
advocating the involvement - by the 
Member States - of regional and local 
authorities and social partners, and also 
of civil society organisations (see also the 
forthcoming White Paper on 
Governance).  

The European Union is called upon to 
develop further the Lisbon agenda, 
particularly (in the context of the 
employment strategy) with regard to an 
ageing society, labour shortages and the 
skills gap, lifelong learning, anti-
discrimination, reconciliation of work 
and family life). 

This corresponds with Commission 
priorities. The aspects mentioned have 
already been part of the Employment 
Guidelines or have been newly 
introduced in 2001. 

With regard to enterprises, they are 
reminded of their responsibility for 
employment and social coherence in 
general.  

The issue will be raised in a 
Communication on corporate social 
responsibility. 

It was emphasised in the discussion that 
priority should not be given to the 
definition of objectives, but to their 
implementation. Therefore, the ESC will 
consider contributing to the process of 
evaluation, focusing particularly on the 
development of appropriate monitoring 
systems based on indicators and 
benchmarking. 

This would be very welcome in the 
context of the evaluation of the European 
Employment Strategy which the 
Commission is undertaking in 2001-2002 
and in the perspective of the invitation 
addressed to the social partners to 
develop indicators (see Employment 
Guideline E for 2001). 
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16. Wage discrimination between women and men  
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 408/2001 - March   

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The lack of up-to-date statistics on pay 
differentials is particularly worrying. The 
Committee therefore calls on the EU 
institutions and the Member States to 
collate reliable statistics. The statistics 
must be sorted according to gender, and 
offer a sectoral comparison at European, 
national and regional level. This will 
provide an up-to-date framework for 
designing ad hoc policies and any 
adjustment and harmonisation measures 
which might be required. It is equally 
important to promote studies and research 
into gender pay differentials. 

Suggestions taken into account in the 
context of subsequent negotiations with 
Eurostat and in preparing the study and 
research programme. 

The Committee believes that the 
Commission should create a permanent 
Observatory within the DG for 
Employment and Social Affairs to look 
into pay issues, including those 
connected with equal pay for men and 
women, and to monitor, analyse and 
compare statistics relating to the different 
situations in the EU Member States 
(ETUC, UNICE, Eurostat). The 
Observatory's duties should include the 
establishment of common criteria for a 
nomenclature setting out the various 
components of pay and analysis of 
changes in the labour market, with 
particular reference to new technology 
sectors, atypical work, and so on.  

The Commission agrees with the ESC on 
the need for more analysis and 
monitoring of pay trends. However, it 
believes that such action should be taken 
within the framework of existing 
mechanisms and institutions. Monitoring 
of pay differences between women and 
men forms part of the European 
employment strategy. 
It is also worth pointing out that, 
following the proposal by the Swedish 
Presidency, the Commission has 
launched a study to consider the 
feasibility of creating an Institute for 
gender issues. The question of pay 
differences between women and men will 
certainly be addressed. 
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The Committee hopes the "Code of 
Practice on the implementation of equal 
pay for work of equal value" will receive 
the widest possible uptake by the social 
partners and the relevant agencies at all 
levels, and that the social partners and the 
Commission will produce an updated 
evaluation of new types of employment 
and the organisation of the labour market 
in general. 

Suggestions taken into account in the 
framework of relations with the social 
partners at European level. 

The Committee considers that the 
Commission should undertake an 
examination of how the 1975 Directive 
and judgments of the European Court of 
Justice have been implemented in the 
Member States. On the basis of this 
examination, discussions should take 
place on the need for a revision of 
existing EU legislation to take account of 
the new labour market situation. 

The recommendation is noted and will be 
borne in mind in the context of (a) 
discussions within other institutions and 
amongst the social partners and (b) the 
Gender Equality Programme 2001-2005 
(for which the priority theme for the 
period 2001-2002 will be equal pay).  

With reference to the applicant countries 
of Central and Eastern Europe, the 
Committee feels that women's policies 
should be an integral part of the 
Community acquis that they must take on 
board. 

Prior transposal of the Community acquis 
on equal opportunities is a requirement of 
membership of the European Union. 
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17. Freedom of movement for workers in the single market (Single Market 
Observatory)   
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 406/2001 - March   

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

1.2.4. On the two sides of the Union's 
current eastern borders, the introduction 
of full freedom of movement without any 
transition may put short-term strain on 
the labour markets of these border 
regions. 

There will be a transitional period. 

2.2.6. The ESC would, however, point 
out that the problems arising in this 
context must be resolved through closer 
coordination of migration policy by the 
European Union. If immigration of non-
EU citizens into individual EU Member 
States is regarded as a common policy 
area, it then inevitably follows that the 
problems arising for the persons 
concerned will also have to be tackled on 
an EU-wide basis. 

Both Article 63 of the EC Treaty and the 
1999 Tampere conclusions call for a 
common EU immigration policy. The 
measures taken so far and the 
Commission plans for the future are 
introduced in the Commission's 
Communication on a Community 
Immigration Policy of 22 November 
2000 (COM(2000)757 final). 

2.2.7. One of the problems causing the 
greatest difficulty is the earning of rights 
in another country and the possibility of 
transferring the earned rights under 
different collective pension schemes, 
including supplementary pensions. 
Solutions must again be sought for this 
problem, both as regards freedom of 
movement among the existing fifteen 
Member States and to ensure such 
mobility for the applicant countries too. 

The Commission has created a European 
Pensions Forum which is currently 
discussing different options for 
preventing losses of supplementary 
pension rights in cases of mobility. On 
the basis of the outcome of these 
discussions, the Commission will 
determine, by the end of 2001, which 
proposals for further EU-level action 
would be appropriate. 

4.1.2.3. The deadlines set should 
differentiate between different regions 
and sectors; criteria should be set out 
providing for a regular review of the 
situation and appeal clauses should be 
agreed upon, with a view to ensuring 
flexibility in the implementation of the 
measures. 

Differentiation between Member States 
will be possible, but not on a regional or 
sectoral basis. 
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4.1.3.1. The ESC proposes that 
consideration be given to the 
establishment, in the long term, of a joint 
database for social security bodies at EU 
level in order to help workers document 
their employment and contribution 
periods, clamp down on illegal practices, 
and facilitate the work of the welfare and 
inspection authorities. 

The Commission thinks that the idea of a 
joint database for social security bodies at 
EU level is not feasible.  
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18  Proposal for a Council Regulation amending Regulation (EC) No 
1258/1999 on the financing of the common agricultural policy.  
COM (2000) 494 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee considers that the 
proposal to separate the budgeting and 
entering of “earmarked revenue” accords 
with the budget principle of transparency, 
and in particular the need to identify the 
various account movements in the 
agricultural budget. 

Favourable opinion taken into account. 

The Committee welcomes also the 
proposal to transform “negative 
expenditure” into “earmarked revenue”. 
This clarification means that sums 
converted into “earmarked revenue” may 
properly be used for purposes of the 
EAGGF Guarantee section. The 
Committee emphasises that this proposed 
amendment will not place any additional 
burden on the Community budget. 

Favourable opinion taken into account. 

The Committee asks the Commission to 
ensure that its implementing rules contain 
clear instructions regarding the reports to 
be submitted by the Member States. 

Suggestion taken into account in drawing 
up the implementing rules. 
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19. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
concerning the granting of aid for the coordination of transport by road, 
rail and inland waterway  
COM (2000) 5 final – January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee considers that the 
proposal for a regulation is premature and 
that the Commission should concentrate 
on establishing the external and internal 
costs of each transport mode instead of 
focusing on state aid to compensate for 
unpaid costs of competing modes of 
transport. 
 

The Commission rejects this position. 
 
The current situation has a negative effect 
on the transport market as different 
modes of transport impose different 
levels of external costs, which are not 
reflected in the price the users pay for the 
use of a particular infrastructure. This 
situation in itself distorts or threatens to 
distort competition and is also hindering 
the Community’s aim of achieving a 
modal shift to more environmentally 
friendly modes of transport and hence 
sustainable mobility. Until common rules 
on charging principles including external 
costs is established, it is considered that 
aid compensating for unpaid external 
costs of competing modes is the best way 
to offset the existing market deficiencies.  
 
Even if the Commission were to establish 
the external and internal costs of each 
transport mode, it considers that such 
data would not be very relevant as 
different transport corridors within each 
mode of transport will anyway impose 
different external costs, these costs being 
closely connected to the particular 
situation. They will thus need to be 
calculated in each particular case. 
Consequently, what the Commission 
considers relevant is the method of 
calculating the value of external costs in 
each particular case and, in the absence 
of common rules on such methods, it is 
deemed appropriate that the methodology 
be left to each Member State’s discretion, 
subject to an examination by the 
Commission. 



-32- 

 

The draft regulation would result in an 
extremely complicated and bureaucratic 
system, as the procedures for obtaining 
state aid involve complicated and 
laborious reporting to the Commission, 
i.e. the planned notification and post-
information procedure. 

The Commission rejects this position. 
 
Under current state aid legislation, all aid 
to transport undertakings needs to be 
reported. The aim of the proposal is to 
make the procedure more transparent and 
less bureaucratic, as it will provide a 
clear and coherent legal framework for 
state aid which is granted for the 
coordination of transport. 
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20. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
amending Regulation (EC) N° 2027/97 on air carrier liability in the event of 
accidents  
COM (2000) 340 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC approves the Commission’s 
proposal. The Montreal Convention should 
come into force as soon as possible.  

In its conclusions, the Transport 
Council of March 2001 recommends 
that Member States and the Community 
complete the ratification procedure 
simultaneously, and no later than the 
end of 2002. 

Community carriers must give passengers 
simple and clear information on liability. 

In its amended proposal, the 
Commission proposes reinforcement of 
the information provisions. 

The limits regarding liability for baggage 
are too low. 

The Commission considers that 
passengers’ interests are best served by 
rapid and uniform implementation of 
the Montreal Convention, rather than by 
reopening the question of liability limits 
for baggage. This could instead be 
addressed at a later stage.  
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21. Proposal for a Directive amending Directive 96/53/EC laying down for 
certain road vehicles circulating within the Community the maximum 
authorised dimensions in national and international traffic and the 
maximum authorised weights in international traffic  
COM(2000) 137 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC does not wish buses with 2 
axles to be limited to 12m in length. 
 

The Commission has accepted a 
compromise, in both Parliament and the 
Council, to allow 2-axle buses of up to 
13.5m in length. 

The ESC does not support the 
manoeuvrability test laid down in the 
proposal. 

 

The Commission has accepted a 
compromise in the Council, namely that 
a revised manoeuvrability test be used, 
but that named Member States may have 
a transition period of 3 years to adapt 
their road infrastructure. 
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22. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
concerning the Committee on Safe Seas and amending the Regulations on 
maritime safety and the prevention of pollution from ships   
Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council 
amending the Directives on maritime safety and the prevention of pollution 
from ships  
COM (2000) 489 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

Article 1 of the proposed Regulation: 
rephrasing the definition of “international 
instruments” to clarify that this applies to 
the international instruments referred to 
in the Community maritime legislation. 

The Commission will take the 
Committee’s suggestion into account as 
far as possible. 

Article 4(1) of the proposed Regulation: 
possible contradiction in the wording of 
Article 4(1) with the principle and effect 
of international amendments generally 
(improved safety standards). 

The wording of Article 4(1) indicates that 
the conformity procedure advocated in 
this paragraph will be used only 
exceptionally. 

Article 4(2) and 4(3) of the proposed 
Regulation: ex ante consultation of the 
Committee instead of consultation 
subsequent to the adoption of 
amendments at international level, and 
parallel consultation with the European 
Parliament. 

The procedure advocated by the 
Committee conflicts with the restrictive 
mandate granted by the Council to the 
Commission within the comitology 
framework. The interests of the European 
Parliament were fully taken into 
consideration in the proposal, to the 
satisfaction of Parliament. 
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23. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the 
Council : Protection of air passengers in the European Union  
COM (2000) 365 final – March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

Voluntary agreements by airlines should 
be in place by May 2001. 

European airlines, and also airports, 
presented voluntary commitments on 
10 May 2001. 

Legislation is needed to protect the 
essential interests of passengers. 

The Commission intends to propose 
legislation on airline contracts at the 
end of 2001.  

The rights of passengers denied boarding 
should be improved. 

 

The Commission intends to propose 
legislation on compensation and 
assistance to passengers in the event of 
denied boarding and cancellation or 
long delay of flights in the summer of 
2001. 

The rights of disabled passengers should 
be strengthened. 

 

In their voluntary commitments, 
airlines and airports undertake to meet 
their needs free of charge. The 
Commission intends to cover basic 
rights in its proposal for legislation on 
airline contracts.  

A mechanism to represent passengers’ 
interests needs to be established. 

The Commission intends to discuss this 
further with consumer and passenger 
associations. 

Consumer reports fairly comparing the 
performance of airlines and airports should 
be introduced. 

The Commission intends to propose 
legislation on the submission of 
statistics in 2001. Once the legislation 
is in force, it will publish regular 
comparative reports.  
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24. Communication from the Commission to the Council, the European 
Parliament and the Economic and Social Committee - Pricing policies for 
enhancing the sustainability of water resources  
COM (2000) 477 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC fully supports the idea that 
prices should clearly reflect the fact that 
water is a scarce resource, in order to 
encourage users to reduce consumption 
and pollution. 

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

Pricing will be a key element of demand 
management policies, shifting away from 
obsolete management and consumption 
patterns towards a more sustainable 
model for managing water resources. It 
will need to be considered in relation to 
key principles such as water being a basic 
entitlement of human beings and essential 
to ecosystems. 

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

For developing adequate pricing policies, 
more information and knowledge should 
be gathered. More specifically, efforts are 
required for metering devices to be 
introduced across the board, and more 
particularly in agriculture and industry. 

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

The ESC supports the full cost recovery 
principle. With regard to the recovery of 
financial costs, it stresses the importance 
of exceptional circumstances (e.g. 
droughts) that can be an obstacle to cost 
recovery.  

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

The opinion stresses that codes of good 
practice are now required on how to 
calculate various uses and service costs, 
especially for environmental and resource 
costs. 

The Commission accepts the observation 
made and is committed to supporting the 
development of guidance documents in 
the implementation of the Water 
Framework Directive. 
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Although the idea of phased 
implementation is accepted, it must be 
ensured that accompanying social 
measures for tackling affordability 
problems are shaped in tandem with 
pricing policies.  

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

The involvement of users and consumers 
will be central to future water pricing 
policies. It is important that the concept 
of user and consumer needs be 
broadened. In particular, environmental 
NGOs, business associations and trade 
unions have a crucial role in keeping 
watch over environmental protection. 

The Commission accepts the observation 
and is committed to promoting the 
involvement of stakeholders and users in 
the preparation and use of guidance 
documents for supporting the 
implementation of the Water Framework 
Directive. 

Although water pricing in agriculture is 
discussed in several places in the 
Communication, a separate document to 
investigate this issue in more detail 
would be required. 

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 
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25. Proposal for a Council Decision on establishing a Community mechanism 
for the coordination of Civil Protection intervention in the event of 
emergencies 
COM (2000) 593 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC welcomes the Commission 
proposal, as it will enhance the existing 
Community action programme on Civil 
Protection. 

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

3.1. The ESC indicates that the 
channels of communication must be 
clearly and bindingly specified in 
advance.  

The Commission will take the suggestion 
into account during forthcoming 
negotiations with other institutions. 

3.2.2. The ESC asks for the integration 
of NGO resources into existing databases 
by the Member States. 

The Commission will take the suggestion 
into account during forthcoming 
negotiations with other institutions. 

3.4.1. The ESC asks for a reference to 
existing bilateral agreements.  

The Commission will take the suggestion 
into account during forthcoming 
negotiations with other institutions. 

3.5. The ESC welcomes the 
involvement of the candidate countries.  

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

3.6.2. The ESC asks for clear 
specification of the tasks entrusted to the 
intervention teams.  

The Commission will take the suggestion 
into account during forthcoming 
negotiations with other institutions. 

3.6.4. The ESC welcomes the proposal 
for support and simplification of 
administrative procedures. 

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 
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26. Proposal for a European Parliament and Council Recommendation 
concerning the implementation of Integrated Coastal Zone 
Management in Europe  
COM (2000) 545 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC largely agrees with the 
proposed Recommendation. 

The Commission takes note of the 
favourable opinion. 

3.2. The ESC proposes that the section 
of the Recommendation concerning a 
common vision should be expanded, with 
the specific inclusion of "remote inland 
sea areas" in the ICZM approach.  

The Commission will take the suggestion 
into account during forthcoming 
negotiations with other institutions. It 
notes, however, that much of what is 
proposed is already covered by the terser 
wording proposed by the Commission. 

3.3.1. The ESC suggests that the 
proposed Recommendation should be 
amended to specifically include the 
"responsibilities and functions of the 
'social partners'" as an aspect to be 
covered in the stocktaking phase.  

The Commission will take this suggestion 
into account during forthcoming 
negotiations with other institutions. 

4. The ESC outlines a number of 
suggestions for consideration in 
formulating ICZM planning options, such 
as the importance of considering climate 
change and water management issues. 

The Commission shares this opinion, and 
believes that proper implementation of 
the Recommendation as presently worded 
should include consideration of these 
issues. 

5.2. The ESC notes that a range of 
budgetary resources (Community and 
national) must be available for funding 
ICZM implementation, and calls for the 
creation of a specific financial package 
for the coastal zones under a legal 
framework similar to that for the 
Cohesion Fund.  

The Commission shares the view that a 
range of resources are needed, and notes 
that COM/00/547 of 27 September 2000 
on "ICZM: A Strategy for Europe" 
identifies the various Community 
instruments which are already available 
to contribute to the implementation of 
ICZM within the Member States. The 
Commission, however, presently has no 
intention to propose a special legal 
framework for funding for the coastal 
zones. The most needy coastal areas will 
be eligible for funding under the existing 
instruments. 

5.4.3. The ESC suggests several means 
of control of unsustainable pressures on 
the coastal zone, including monitoring, 
adjusting land-use regulations and 
establishing legal frameworks.  

The Commission shares the view that 
these are potential tools which should be 
considered by Member States in 
developing national strategies, as already 
mentioned in section IV.3.b of the 
proposed Recommendation. 
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5.6.1. The ESC proposes the 
establishment of an information exchange 
centre as a forum to draw in the various 
stakeholders "to discuss all questions 
affecting these zones".  

The Commission shares the view that 
some such forum would be useful. For 
this reason, in COM/00/547 of 
27 September 2000 on "ICZM: A 
Strategy for Europe", the Commission 
recognises the value of a Stakeholders 
Forum and announces its intention to 
initiate a dialogue with the other EU 
institutions to determine how such a 
Forum could be constituted and 
coordinated. 
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27 Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
a common regulatory framework for electronic communications networks 
and services   
COM (2000) 393 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position  

4.1  Support for restricting regulation to 
situations where no effective competition 
exists, and for defining relevant market in 
the same way as in EC competition rules. 

The Committee’s support on these points 
is welcomed. It is important for the new 
framework to provide consistency 
between sector-specific regulation and 
competition law. 

4.2  The Commission should have 
included the content of Recital 20 in the 
body of the directive.  

The Commission takes note of the  
Committee’s views on this point.  

4.3  Regulation should cease to apply 
once the objective is achieved. It is 
important that implementation gives 
stability so that regulation is not 
temporarily reverted to. 

The Commission agrees. The drafting of 
Article 14 ensures that, once a market is 
effectively competitive, a national 
regulator must remove regulatory 
obligations. The Commission’s draft 
Guidelines1, adopted on 28 March this 
year, make clear that analysis of 
competition as not effective must be 
forward-looking.  

4.4  The directive should clearly state 
that existing legislation should only be 
applied until such time as the first 
analysis of relevant markets is completed. 

Article 14 of the proposal applies to 
obligations imposed under certain 
Articles in the specific Directives. The 
clarity that the Committee seeks in this 
regard is set out in these Articles (e.g. 
Article 7 of the Access Directive 2). 

4.6  Support for listing acceptable 
National Regulatory Authorities (NRA) 
intervention, but concern at potential 
bureaucracy involved in an obligation to 
consult all national regulators as well as 
notifying the Commission. Proposes to 
restrict the obligation to the latter. 

The Commission does not consider that 
its proposal over-burdens national 
regulators. Consultation of other NRAs 
would take place within the same 
timescale for consultation as the 
mandatory domestic consultation. This 
consultation is very important in building 
up a ‘single market reflex’ among NRAs, 
who up to now have been focused 
exclusively on their own national market. 

                                                 
1

  http://europa.eu.int/ISPO/infosoc/telecompolicy/en/com2001-175-5en.pdf 
2

  COM (2000) 384 final; OJ C 365 E/16. 
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4.7  Concern at the limitation of the 
scope of consultation on the Decision 
provided for in Article 14(1) to national 
regulators. 

The Commission sees the merit in this 
proposal, and has agreed to revise its 
proposal to take on board elements of 
European Parliament amendments in 
similar vein.  

4.8 Important to put clear limits on the 
Commission’s power to require NRAs to 
amend or withdraw draft decisions. 

The Commission welcomes the 
Committee’s support for this crucial 
aspect of its proposal. The Commission 
considers that the provisions of Article 6 
and 14 already set out very clear limits as 
to the scope of these powers. 

4.8.1 In the area of radio spectrum, the 
scope of what needs to be notified under 
the procedure needs to be clarified.  

The Commission takes note of the 
Committee’s view on this point. 

4.9  Provision for NRA decision to 
stand pending outcome of appeal should 
not affect rights of stakeholders to 
postpone measures under national law if 
such a mechanism is ava ilable. 

The Commission takes note of the 
Committee’s view on this point.  

4.10  Concern that technological 
neutrality should not be used as an excuse 
to extend regulation. One particular 
example is cited; the impact of a 
requirement to interconnect on all 
networks, given their different capacities. 
It is argued that these networks would 
‘quite simply crash’ were such an 
obligation to be imposed. In addition, the 
Committee argues that imposing cost-
oriented tariffs for interconnection will 
deter investment. 

The Commission agrees that 
technological neutrality should never 
justify over-regulation. But it does not 
agree with the example given. All 
operators with SMP on the fixed market, 
and some in the mobile market, currently 
have obligations to interconnect under the 
existing Interconnection Directive3. The 
Commission is not aware of any 
networks crashing as a result of such an 
obligation. The capacity of a network 
does not have any bearing on its ability to 
interconnect with another network. As for 
the effect of cost-orientation on network 
investment, the Commission considers 
that imposing wholesale price control is 
an onerous obligation that may 
nonetheless be justified where an 
operator has significant market power 
and is thereby in a position to act 
independently of its competitors. 

 

                                                 
3

  Directive 97/33/EC. 
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28. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
access to, and interconnection of, electronic communications networks and 
associated facilities  
COM (2000) 384 final - January 

Main points of the  ESC Opinion  Commission Position 

2.4  Fundamental reliance on market 
forces and competition to keep a balance 
between regulation and market 
opportunities.  

The Commission agrees with priority 
being given to commercial negotiations 
subject to regulatory intervention when 
there is market failure (Articles 4 and 5). 

 

2.5, 2.5.1 and 2.6 The Committee 
expresses doubts on a potentially 
interventionist policy concerning the 
regulation of interconnection that could 
affect, in particular, new networks such 
as Internet Protocol (IP) networks.  

The Commission does not share this 
concern and considers that the basic 
policy for all operators to negotiate 
interconnection and national regulatory 
authorities to ensure adequate 
interconnectivity of networks and inter-
operability of services, including for IP 
networks, has to be preserved in the 
user’s and market interest (Article 5(1)). 

2.7  The Committee would have 
welcomed more detailed examples where 
interconnection regulation might be 
applied. 

 

 

Article 8 of this Directive stipulates that 
national regulatory authorities have to 
undertake a market analysis on relevant 
markets to impose, where appropriate, ex 
ante regulatory obligations. Therefore, of 
particular importance will be the list of 
relevant markets and services that the 
Commission will publish regularly in 
accordance with Article 14 of the 
Framework Directive. In this regard, an 
indicative list of examples on possible 
relevant markets and products/services 
where ex-ante regulation might be 
applied is included at Annex I of the 
Framework Directive. 
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2.8.2 The Committee expresses concern 
regarding the risk of legal certainty being 
undermined by the open nature of Article 
8(2). With this provision, national 
regulatory authorities may mandate more 
stringent obligations on operators with 
significant market power than those 
included in Articles 9 to 13. 

The Commission considers that there 
might be cases for exceptional measures 
for a national regulatory authority to 
impose obligations on operators with 
significant market power beyond the ones 
referred to in Articles 9 to 13 (for 
example to impose under certain 
circumstances structural separation for 
particular business activities). Therefore 
this provision provides the necessary 
flexibility for unforeseen circumstances 
in the regulatory intervention, limited 
only to operators with significant market 
power. Indeed, there are also safeguards 
in its application to be proportionate to 
the aim pursued and subject to the prior 
agreement of the Commission (Article 
8(2)). 
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29. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
the authorisation of electronic communications networks and services 
COM (2000) 386 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position  

2.3  The Committee welcomes the 
proposal and considers that a single 
European market can only be achieved if 
licensing is harmonised at a low level of 
intervention. 

The Commission welcomes the 
Committee’s support and fully agrees 
with its conclusion. 

2.4  It is important not to include 
conditions which apply to the economy 
as a whole in authorisations. The 
Committee welcomes the fact that this is 
explicitly stated in Article 6 and also 
welcomes Recital 14’s specification that 
it is not necessary to require systematic 
and regular proof of compliance with all 
conditions. 

The Commission welcomes the support 
of the Committee on these very important 
points. 

2.5  The Committee agrees that 
individual rights of use should only be 
used for numbers and radio frequency, 
and administrative charges should only 
cover administrative costs. 

The Commission welcomes the support 
of the Committee on these points. 

2.6  The directive should explicitly 
prohibit the charging of one-off fees 
which are not used to improve spectrum 
fees, or derived from auction or other 
systems in which price is used as a means 
to achieve efficient radio spectrum 
allocation. 

The Commission takes note of the 
Committee’s views and would point out 
that Article 13 of the proposed directive 
requires any fee for a right to use 
frequencies, numbers or rights of way to 
reflect the need to ensure optimal use of 
scarce resources.  
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30. Proposal for a Decision of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
a regulatory framework for radio spectrum policy in the European 
Community 
COM (2000) 407 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

1.3.1.  The ESC responded on the Green 
Paper consultation that the "EU needs to 
play an enhanced and better coordinated 
role in spectrum policy". 

Taken into account. 

3.1. The ESC welcomes the proposal 
and recognises the "need for assignment 
to be harmonised" and "the unsuitability 
of price mechanisms as an instrument for 
allocation of public interest services". 

Accepted, but further discussion on 
suitability of pricing is needed. 

3.2. Proposal insufficiently guarantees 
the public interest. 

Rejected. The main aim of the proposal is 
to ensure appropriate balancing of public 
and commercial interests. 

3.3. Avoid monopolistic or oligopolistic 
situations in areas of spectrum use. 

Accepted, but this is more a competition 
than regulatory issue. 

4.1. Harmonise usage fees and use 
revenues to improve spectrum 
management. 

Taken into account. 

4.4.1. Insufficient representation of civil 
society organisations in the Senior 
Official Radio Spectrum Policy Group 
and in the Radio Spectrum Committee.  

These organisations will be consulted at 
both national and Community levels. 

4.4.2. Set up a European Radio 
Spectrum Forum with its headquarters at 
the ESC.  

Accepted, as long as close liaison with 
the Senior Official Radio Spectrum 
Policy Group and the Radio Spectrum 
Committee is ensured. 
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4.5. Publish information in a 
standardised format. 

Accepted. 

4.8. More information than is 
contained in the Annex to the proposal 
should be published. 

Accepted in principle, but confidentiality 
of information to be taken into account. 

4.9.1. Work closely with non-EU 
countries and with international 
organisations. 

The role of the International 
Telecommunication Union (ITU) and the 
Posts and Telecommunication European 
Conference (CEPT) will be recognised in 
the decision. Non-EU countries will be 
involved through CEPT. 
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31. eEurope 2002 - An information society for all - Draft Action Plan  
COM (2000) 330 final – January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC considers that the delay in 
securing a healthy competitive 
framework for telecommunications is a 
critical factor in Europe's race to make up 
lost ground in Internet participation. To 
make good this delay, the ESC suggests 
providing encouragement and support for 
Internet access for groups of the 
population who can and must familiarise 
themselves with it quickly. 

The Commission Communication on 
eEurope, ‘Impacts and Priorities’, also 
stressed the importance of providing high 
bandwidth Internet connections to 
schools and ensuring teachers have the 
training and resources to exploit it fully.  

The ESC recognises that Internet crime is 
not just a European problem and that it 
cannot be fought at European level alone. 
It is therefore in favour, in principle, of 
an international body to prevent potential 
Internet offences (prevention), and 
believes that the state has a responsibility 
to protect the public from this form of 
crime (enforcement). The ESC would, 
however, stress that these functions must 
not be allowed to hamper Internet 
developments, nor must they be 
economically stifling or lead to any 
unnecessary restriction on individual or 
social rights. 

The Commission recognises the 
importance of Internet crime and is 
preparing a full strategy in response. This 
involves two Directives on data privacy, 
a Communication on cybercrime and a 
(forthcoming) Communication on 
network security. 
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32.  
 

Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
universal service and users' rights relating to electronic communications 
networks and services  
COM (2000) 392 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Economic and Social Committee's 
opinion is generally positive. It agrees 
with the objectives and methods of the 
Commission's proposal, pointing to the 
importance of universal access to 
electronic communications services and 
the inadequacy of market forces for 
guaranteeing this. 
Nevertheless, the Committee proposes 
various changes on three fronts: 
extension of universal service, reduction 
of the Member States' room for 
manoeuvre and clarification of certain 
concepts. 

The Commission welcomes this positive 
opinion, but is unable to act upon certain 
suggestions of the Economic and Social 
Committee. 

 

3.1.4 Extension of universal service to 
rapid Internet access. 

Rejected: universal service must remain 
proportionate to the market 
circumstances common to all the Member 
States. Each State may, outside the scope 
of universal service, supply additional 
services on its territory.  

4.1.1 Specification of criteria for 
reviewing universal service. 

Rejected: the criteria laid down in Annex 
V provide a good balance between the 
necessary precision and flexibility. 

4.2.2 Access to directory enquiry 
services, operator assistance services and 
directories should be provided on a 
non-discriminatory basis so that the 
majority of the population has practical 
and not merely token access to them. 

Accepted in principle: Article 5 of the 
proposed Directive provides for access 
to directory enquiry services and 
directories, entailing practical rather than 
token availability. 

4.1.3 The designation of undertakings 
providing universal service must respect 
the principles of public tendering. 

Accepted in principle: Article 8(3) of the 
proposed Directive stipulates that the 
allocation mechanism must be efficient, 
objective and transparent. 
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4.1.5 Remove the possibility for 
Member States to stop providing public 
pay telephones. 

Rejected: it is important to give the States 
flexibility, following consultation with 
the interested parties. 

4.2 Specific measures for disabled 
users and users with special needs should 
be mandatory rather than optional for the 
Member States. 

Accepted in principle: Article 7 of the 
proposed Directive obliges the Member 
States to take specific measures for the 
benefit of disabled users and users with 
special needs. 

4.4 There should be an objective, 
predetermined procedure for 
disconnecting services. 

Accepted in principle. Annex I, Part A (e) 
states that the procedures implemented in 
the event of non-payment of bills must be 
proportionate, non-discriminatory and 
published. 

4.5 Quality indicators must be clearer 
and Member States should not be 
exempted from the obligation to publish 
certain indicators. 

Rejected: it is important to impose 
minimum regulation and to give the 
States flexibility, in the light of 
consultation with the interested parties. 

4.6 Clarification of the concept of 
"excessive cost" of universal service. 

Rejected: a more precise definition would 
be difficult to draw up and would prove 
impracticable. Moreover, this concept 
comes under the principle of subsidiarity. 

4.7 All telecommunications service 
providers using the public telephone 
network must contribute in a 
proportionate and fair way to all aspects 
of this service, including its financial 
aspect. 

Accepted: Annex IV, Part B second 
paragraph of the proposed Directive 
stipulates that the contribution burden to 
the universal service fund should be 
spread as widely as possible among 
operators. 

4.10 Enhanced and more accurate 
transparency of information to the public, 
with particular reference to the prices of 
individual calls. 

Rejected: pricing of individual calls 
would be disproportionate in relation to 
the current market conditions. 

4.10.1 Number portability, carrier 
selection  and pre-selection to be 
obligatory. 

In this, the Committee is endorsing 
Article 25 of the proposed Directive.  

4.10.2 Possibility of identifying the call 
when it is received through other 
operators. 

Accepted: under Article 24 and Annex I, 
Part B of the proposed Directive, the 
national regulatory authorities are able to 
require calling- line identification. 
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4.11 Simple, inexpensive and 
independent complaints and disputes 
procedures, and greater use of the 
"European claims form". 

Accepted in principle: Article 30 of the 
proposed Directive provides for 
transparent, simple and inexpensive 
dispute resolution procedures. The  
Commission will encourage use of the 
European claims form, but does not 
consider it appropriate to impose its use. 

4.12 Interoperability of digital 
television equipment and transmission 
obligations. 

In this, the Committee is endorsing 
Articles 20 and 26 of the proposed 
Directive. 

4.14 Setting-up of a 
"Telecommunications Observatory" at 
the Economic and Social Committee, 
with an advisory role. 

The Commission is not competent to give 
a decision on the setting-up of a body 
within the Economic and Social 
Committee. However, the feasibility of 
such a body remains to be proved. 
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33. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
on the implementation of the Internet Top Level Domain “.EU” 
COM(2000) 827 final – March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

Regarding the “reservation of names 
associated with the European Union in all 
relevant languages”, the ESC will 
communicate its requirements to the 
Commission. 

Discussions in the Council and 
Parliament on the dot EU TLD are 
ongoing, and need to be completed before 
the registration policy can be 
implemented.  
Nevertheless, the intention remains to 
ensure that, insofar as possible, the 
registration of names relating to the EU 
institutions under the future .EU Top 
Level Domain by individuals or 
organisations outside the institutions 
themselves is restricted.  
The logical way to do this would be for 
such names to be reserved (i.e. not 
available for registration except by the 
institutions themselves). At the same 
time, no definitive or exhaustive list 
exists which specifies all the possible 
variations of EU institutional names or 
their abbreviations.  
For this reason, the Commission would 
welcome any input from the EU 
institutions in order to clarify their views 
on how best to identify such names. 
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34. Proposal for a Council Regulation amending for the sixth time Regulation 
(EC) No. 850/98 for the conservation of fishery resources through technical 
measures for the protection of juveniles of marine organisms   
COM (2000) 501 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

Landing of parts of crabs : the Committee 
points out problems with the proposal. 

 

This topic has been discussed in depth in 
Working Groups of the Council. A 
solution has been found whereby an 
upper limit on the weight of detached 
claws of crabs may be landed per fishing 
voyage. The proposal will be amended 
accordingly. 

Protection of mackerel – competent 
authorities : the Committee suggests that 
this topic should be dealt with in an 
Annex. 

 

This approach is possible but it would 
still imply that every time a telephone/fax 
number or e-mail address of a competent 
authority changes, the Commission 
would be required to make a formal 
proposal to amend the Regulation and the 
change of telephone number would have 
to be agreed by Ministers. 
Following discussion within Working 
Groups of the Counc il, it has emerged 
that the best approach is to remove 
references to telephone numbers etc. 
from this Regulation and to indicate them 
in an appropriate Commission Regulation 
so that they can be more easily changed 
when required. 
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35. Common Fisheries Policy 
Own-initiative Opinion - ESC 244/2001 - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC Opinion is comprehensive and 
covers all aspects of the CFP. The 
Committee advocates the need for 
establishing the conservation of fishery 
resources as the top priority of the CFP. 
  
 
It supports maintaining: 
i) access restrictions to the 12-mile zone; 
ii) the TACs and quotas system; 
iii) the relative stability principle. 
The Committee also advocates the need 
for more fisheries research, better control 
arrangements through an increase of the 
Commission’s powers in this field, 
support for coastal small-scale fisheries, 
social measures to back-up fleet 
restructuring, improvements in working 
conditions and safety on board vessels, 
measures to attract young fishermen, 
conclusion and renewal of bilateral 
fisheries agreements, implementation of 
relevant international agreements, greater 
stakeholder involvement, etc. 

The Commission issued, on 20 March 
2001, a Green Paper on the future of the 
Common Fisheries Policy. The Green 
Paper is comprehensive and covers all 
aspects raised by the Committee in its 
Opinion.   
 
In many respects, the positions of the 
Commission are very close to those of the 
Committee, i.e. maintaining relative 
stability and access restrictions within the 
12-mile zone, maintaining TACs and 
quotas with a multi-annual perspective, 
strengthening control, restructuring the 
fleet to deal with over-capacity, support 
for small-scale fisheries, greater 
stakeholder involvement, etc. 
In other areas, the Green Paper goes 
further than the Committee's Opinion, for 
example on the need for a shift of policy 
on bilateral agreements with developing 
countries towards a "partnership" 
approach.  
 
The Green Paper launched a large 
consultation process of all interested 
parties on the future of the CFP. The 
Commission will also organise a 
conference in Brussels, on 5-7 June 2001, 
to discuss the future of the CFP with all 
interested parties. The Committee will be 
invited to the conference.  

 



 56

 

36. Proposal for a Council Regulation derogating from certain provisions of 
Regulation (EC) No 2792/1999 laying down the detailed rules and 
arrangements regarding Community structural assistance in the fisheries 
sector 
COM (2001) 62 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC approves the Commission's 
proposal. 

The Commission welcomes the ESC's 
endorsement of its legislative proposal. 
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37. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council 
concerning life assurance (recast version)   
COM (2000) 398 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion  Commission Position 

The ESC has delivered a favourable 
opinion. 

Favourable opinion noted. 

The ESC encourages the Commission to 
carry out the recasting/consolidation of 
directives dealing with non- life insurance 
as soon as possible. 

Accepted. Steps are being taken to 
present a proposal for a recast directive.  

The proposed recommendations have to 
do mainly with linguistic aspects 
(translation errors in the FR version 
points 3.2.1.1; 3.2.3; 3.2.4; 3.2.6; 
3.2.8.2.) and the removal of transitional 
regimes which are no longer relevant 
(point 3.2.10).  

Suggestions taken into account during 
negotiations in the Council with a view to 
drawing up a consistent text.  

Point 3.2.8.1. Article 57 (2) of the 
proposal. Replace the term "periodically" 
with a precise timescale (5 years). 

Rejected: this provision establishes a 
general regime for all financial services 
(bank directives, investment and 
insurance services).  

Acceptance of the suggestion would 
mean differentiating between the existing 
provisions in the directives concerning 
financial services. 
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38. Exhaustion of registered trade mark rights 
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 42/2001 - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion  Commission Position 

Endorsement of the Commission's 
approach whereby no change to the 
current regime is intended.  

Endorsement noted. 
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39. The effects of e-commerce on the single market (SMO) 
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 38/2001 - January  

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

Support for a constructive dialogue 
between consumers and 
manufacturers/distributors. Consumer 
organisations should be comprehensively 
consulted, in order to create a climate of 
confidence. 

 

The Commission supports any 
constructive dialogue between consumers 
and manufacturers/distributors. The e-
commerce Directive (Article 16) requires 
Member States and the Commission to 
encourage the drawing up of codes of 
conduct involving associations or 
organisations representing consumers. 

Promotion of strategies to flank and 
stimulate the new technologies with the 
aim of providing access for as many 
people as possible. Special account 
should be taken of the problems of the 
less affluent sections of the population, as 
well as those of the elderly, for example. 

Within its e-Europe initiative, the 
Commission has already proposed 
specific action to improve access to 
networks and to encourage the e-
participation of those groups of the 
population for whom access to and use of 
new technologies poses certain problems. 

Establishment of a European and world-
wide legal framework to ensure 
affordable and transparent access to e-
commerce, offering the consumer 
security and guarantees. The measures 
adopted by the Commission for the 
reorganisation of the telecommuni-
cations sector (package of directives of 
12 July 2000) are an important initiative. 

Both with the e-commerce Directive and 
other important legal steps, a lot has 
already been done to establish a 
European legal framework for e-
commerce. The Commission and the 
Member States are participating in a 
number of international initiatives and 
fora with the aim of developing a global 
legal framework for issues related to the 
Information Society.  
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Establishment of a legal framework for 
areas which are excluded from the scope 
of the e-commerce Directive. This would 
include a framework for alternative 
dispute settlement procedures, questions 
relating to unfair marketing, extension of 
the scope of the distance selling directive, 
drawing up of a distance selling directive 
covering financial services, and criteria 
for self-regulation initiatives. 

 

The e-commerce Directive (Article 21) 
requires the Commission to prepare a 
report on the application of this Directive. 
Before July 2003, and every two years 
subsequently, this is to be accompanied, 
where necessary, by specific proposals 
for adapting the Directive in the light of 
legal, technical and economic 
developments in the field of Information 
Society services. This report will include 
issues mentioned in the ESC report, if not 
settled already beforehand. Work is 
taking place in the following areas: 
alternative dispute settlement procedures; 
questions relating to commercial 
communications; unfair marketing; the 
directive on the distance selling of 
financial services and on criteria for self-
regulation initiatives. Results are 
expected before the end of 2001. 

The Committee believes that SMEs will 
have an important role to play in e-
commerce and that it must be made 
possible for them too to make use of the 
opportunities. 

The Commission strongly supports the 
view of the ESC. It is a constant 
Commission policy to take account of the 
special needs and demands of SMEs in 
all e-commerce related initiatives. 

Suppliers should offer consumers the 
opportunity to reach out-of-court 
settlements before legal proceedings are 
instituted. It is also important for 
consumers to be able to enforce their 
rights in their place of residence. 

 

The Commission supports initiatives on 
out-of-court dispute settlement 
mechanisms in various ways.  

The recently adopted “Brussels 
regulation” on jurisdiction and 
enforcement of civil matters gives 
consumers the right to have their case 
heard before a court at their place of 
residence. 

In order to promote out-of-court 
settlement procedures and quality labels, 
whilst avoiding obstacles to the internal 
market, comparable standards and 
principles need to be developed and 
applied. 

An internal Commission working group 
has embarked on this subject. Results are 
expected before the end of 2001. 
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E-commerce poses new challenges for 
competition policy. New developments 
should be observed with vigilance, 
particularly in relation to mergers, portals 
and network infrastructure. 

 

The Commission is aware of the 
emergence of these new issues, and a 
number of requests from industry have 
already been sent to it concerning the 
question whether a particular behaviour 
by enterprises, such as the establishment 
of unified portals by competitors, does 
meet European competition standards.  

Development of safe payment systems 
and reduction of cost of cross-border 
money transfers. 

The Commission has taken different 
initiatives in connection with this matter 
in order to encourage the development of 
such systems. 

Reduction of existing tax obstacles and 
distortions. European firms' competitive 
disadvantage vis à vis third-country firms 
should be eliminated. 

 

The Commission aims to eliminate 
competitive disadvantage vis à vis third-
country enterprises. For this reason, 
amongst others, the Commission 
proposed a directive to amend the cur rent 
directive on value added tax (Sixth VAT 
Directive) which is currently being 
discussed in the Council and the 
European Parliament.  

The Community must assign the highest 
priority to data protection. The 
Commission should encourage the 
Member States to press ahead with 
implementation of data protection. Data 
protection law needs to be adapted to the 
new technological and economic context, 
in order to guarantee data protection for 
all forms of modern communication. 

 

The Commission fully agrees that the 
Community must give the highest priority 
to the protection of personal data and 
privacy. The Commission recalls the  
Member States’ obligation to implement 
the data protection directives and brings 
to Court those Member States who have 
failed to do so  or who have not correctly 
done so. As regards the update of data 
protection rules in line with new 
technological developments, the 
Commission, in July 2000, proposed the 
revision of the specific directive on data 
protection in the telecommunications 
sector to make it even more 
technologically neutral in line with the 
whole spirit of the telecommunications 
review. The principles of the general data 
protection directive are in any case 
technology-neutral and apply to all forms 
of modern or traditional communication. 
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40. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on 
the activities of institutions for occupational retirement provision 
COM (2000) 507 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion  Commission Position  

The ESC welcomes and endorses the 
objectives of this initial directive. It 
believes that protection of members is a 
matter of high priority and that this 
directive is a step in the right direction. 

Favourable opinion noted. 

The Committee hopes that the directive 
will be supplemented by another dealing 
with the tax treatment of pensions, to be 
presented by 1 July 2001. In this 
connection, the Committee regrets that 
the Commission intends to present, in 
April 2001, only a communication rather 
than a text with legal status such as a 
directive. 

The Commission rejects this point 
because it does not consider it 
appropriate at the moment to put forward 
a proposal for a directive. It believes that 
the most immediate and effective means 
of tackling the fiscal obstacles to cross-
border provision of pensions is to apply 
the existing rules of the Treaty relating to 
free movement of workers and capital, 
freedom of establishment and freedom to 
provide services. 

The communication should take account 
also of the social security systems of the 
Member States and their different 
financing methods. A communication of 
this kind must not be guided purely by 
the requirements of the single market.  

The communication will look at ways of 
achieving a balance between, on the one 
hand, the provisions of the Treaty 
regarding freedom to provide services, 
freedom of establishment and free 
movement of workers and, on the other 
hand, the legitimate objectives of the 
Member States as regards social policy 
which they intend to pursue through 
fiscal measures. 

The Committee has a number of 
questions concerning the exceptions to 
the investment rules applicable to 
institutions for retirement provision. It 
wonders whether Member States should 
continue to have the option of requiring 
pension funds to invest at least 70% of 
assets in instruments denominated in their 
home currency.  

Rejected because of misunderstanding. 
The proposed directive does not refer to 
national currencies but to investment in 
matching currencies, i.e. currencies in 
which commitments are denominated. 
Moreover, the rule applied is that 
Member States should not prevent 
pension funds from investing up to 30% 
of their technical provisions in non-
matching currencies. 
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The Committee feels that Article 20(1) 
should be understood in the sense that it 
does not conflict with requirements to 
belong to institutions for retirement 
provision of the kind that exist in a 
number of Member States. 

Reserved pending the outcome of 
negotiations with the other institutions. 

The Committee supports the provisions 
of Article 16, whereby the institution 
must always have sufficient assets to 
cover its liabilities, while allowing 
deviations from the principle for practical 
reasons for a limited period on condition 
that a plan is drawn up to make good the 
temporary shortfall. The Committee 
believes that in the context of the single 
market, similar provisions should apply 
to institutions which engage in cross-
border activity and that Article 16(3) 
should therefore be deleted. 

Suggestions taken into account in the 
context of negotiations with the other 
institutions. 

The Committee notes that specific 
European rules will be necessary for the 
exchange of information between 
national supervisory bodies.  

Suggestions taken into account in the 
context of negotiations with the other 
institutions. 
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41. Proposal for a Council Regulation on the Community patent  
COM (2000) 412 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion  Commission Position  

The Committee welcomes and supports 
the initiative of the Commission. 

Endorsement noted. 

The Committee agrees that the 
Community should adhere to the Munich 
Convention. 

Endorsement noted. 

The Committee agrees on the linkage 
between the Regulation and the 
Convention and the role of the European 
Patent Office. 

Endorsement noted. 

The Committee accepts the procedures of 
the European Patent Office, including the 
linguistic regime. 

Endorsement noted. 

The Committee agrees on the system for 
translating patents. 

Endorsement noted. 

Means of defence, with a view to limiting 
claims for damages in the event of 
unknowing infringement caused by not 
having knowledge of a language, more 
restricted than in the Commission’s 
proposal. 

Reserved pending the outcome of 
negotiations with the other institutions. 
The principle adopted by the ESC is so 
restrictive that this means of defence 
could hardly ever be applied. 

The Committee agrees on the 
establishment of a Community-wide form 
of legal jurisdiction, with the proviso that 
the functions of first instance are carried 
out in national specialist tribunals 
operating in the capacity of a Community 
Court of First Instance (in the country 
where the defendant is domiciled or 
where the breach has taken place). 

Reserved pending the outcome of 
negotiations with the other institutions.
  
Moreover, the Commission is about to re-
examine the situation in the light of 
Articles 225a and 229a of the EC Treaty 
(as amended by the Treaty of Nice). 

The Committee believes that the 
Commission should make proposals to 
ensure that the above-mentioned 
jurisdiction is accessible and affordable 
to smaller businesses. 

Cf. previous point. 
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42. Proposal for a Council Regulation amending Regulation (EEC) No 1911/91 
on the application of the provisions of Community law to the Canary 
Islands   
COM (2000) 76 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion  Commission Position  

5.1 to 5.4. The Committee welcomes the 
proposal. 

Favourable opinion noted. 

5.5. The Committee recommends that 
the Commission specify that the rates 
relating to the APIM tax for 2001 are 
those applying at 31 December 2000. 

The Commission confirms that the APIM 
tax rates applicable in 2001 are those 
applying in December 2000 for each 
category of product, as notified by the 
Spanish authorities. 

5.6 to 5.8. The Committee stresses 
the urgency of adopting an alternative to 
the phasing-out and total disappearance 
of the APIM tax, based on Article 299(2) 
of the EC Treaty. 

The Commission confirms that this 
position is in line with the report adopted 
by the Commission on 14 March 2000 
concerning the outermost regions, and 
that consideration is currently being 
given to the possibility of adopting such a 
measure on the basis of the notification 
and information supplied by the Spanish 
authorities. 
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43. Proposal for a Council Regulation amending Regulation (EC) No 
1260/1999 laying down general provisions on the Structural Funds  
COM (2000) 774 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee approves the 
Commission's proposals. 

The Commission welcomes the ESC’s 
backing for its proposals. 
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44. European policy on cross-border cooperation and experience with the 
INTERREG programme 
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 400/2001 - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

2.3 In the Committee's view, the 
Commission should establish simpler 
procedures to allow newer bodies access 
to the programme. 

Each INTERREG III programme will 
include technical assistance measures, 
some of which could facilitate the 
preparation of projects (especially from 
newer bodies). 

2.4 The ESC feels that project 
promoters should be compensated for 
intangible costs incurred in the 
preparation of projects. 

Project preparation costs may be financed 
through INTERREG, provided they 
comply with the Community rules on 
eligible expenditure. The Commission 
does not share the view of the ESC 
concerning compensation (with 
retroactive effect) for other cases. 

2.5 The ESC feels that the Member 
States should make a greater effort to 
provide the end beneficiaries with 
information in good time. 

The Commission shares this viewpoint. It 
is currently urging the Member States to 
provide more information on the 
implementation of INTERREG III (e.g.: 
organisation of seminars, creation of Web 
pages, etc.). 

3.1.1.4 The Commission should 
encourage the creation of cross-border 
agencies to boost cooperation. 

The Commission agrees with this: the 
INTERREG III guidelines entail an 
obligation, in respect of all new 
programmes, to establish genuine 
common cross-border implementing 
structures. 

3.1.2.3 The ESC believes that a project 
should meet the programme eligibility 
criteria as long as the benefits accrue to 
the eligible regions. 

The Commission does not share this 
viewpoint. The list of eligible regions 
under INTERREG III strand A is laid 
down in the guidelines, and exceptions to 
this list are established by the “20%” 
flexibility rule (point 10 of the 
guidelines) and by the “eligibility 
statement” No 12 of Regulation 
1685/2000. 
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3.1.4.4 The ESC believes that the 
Commission must strive to create more 
common ground between regions as 
regards the processes and procedures 
adopted, as well as legislation. 

The fact that the new INTERREG 
programmes are dealt with by a single 
Unit of the Regional Policy DG 
underlines the Commission’s desire to 
strengthen its capacity for comparative 
analysis of the processes and procedures 
implemented in different border regions. 
Moreover, in consultation with the 
Member States within the Committee on 
the Development and Conversion of 
Regions, the Commission is considering 
how to devise a joint campaign for 
information, organisation, coordination 
and transfer of experience. This entails 
identifying the obstacles to the 
development of cooperation, and drawing 
on the solutions already achieved in 
practice, both in terms of programme 
management and with regard to project 
implementation. 

3.1.4.6 and 3.1.6.5 The Committee 
believes that the setting-up of common 
cooperation structures will have a 
positive effect. 

The INTERREG III guidelines make 
provision for this (e.g. common 
management and payment authorities, 
joint technical secretariats, etc.). 

3.1.7.2 In the Committee’s view, the 
objectives of INTERREG must not take 
second place to the priorities of central 
administrations. 

The Commission agrees with this: one of 
the key principles deriving from its 
guidelines is that of partnership (point 7). 
The Commission is striving to ensure that 
local and regional administrations, and 
the socio-economic partners, are more 
involved in the implementation of 
INTERREG III. 

3.1.9.2 The ESC feels that the 
Commission should ensure that the 
Member States make the involvement of 
the socio-economic partners a reality. 

With this in mind, the analysis of each 
INTERREG III programme proposal 
allows the Commission to satisfy itself of 
the steps taken to consult the partners. 
Appropriate publicity methods should  
facilitate, through their transparency, the 
widest possible participation of the 
different public and private players. 
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4.1.1 In the Committee’s view, the 
Commission should focus attention on 
problems of management and 
implementation in the less developed 
countries. 

The INTERREG III guidelines set out a 
method of management for new 
programmes drawing upon past good 
practice. This should help to improve 
management, particularly in countries 
with the least experience in cross-border 
cooperation. Moreover, the campaign 
geared to information, organisation and 
transfer of experience, already 
mentioned, should contribute to joint 
reflection with a view to improving 
cooperation. 

4.1.2 The ESC considers that the 
Commission should look into the lack of 
flexibility in selection criteria. 

The Commission is obliged to point out 
that the establishment of specific project 
selection criteria falls within the remit of 
the programme monitoring committees, 
on which the Commission only has 
observer status. 

 



 70

 

45.
  

The European dimension of education : its nature, content, prospects  
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 242/2001 - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

1.1 The information report is now 
part of the ESC’s body of work 
completed. 

The Commission agrees with the ESC on 
the quality and importance of the report 
in question, which was approved by the 
ESC at the plenary session of 13 July 
2000. 

1.3-1.4 The initiative contains certain 
basic elements from the conclusions of 
the European Council Summit in Lisbon 
in relation to developing the knowledge 
society, its aim being to give specific 
form to the e-Europe initiative in the 
sphere of education and training, i.e. to 
specify the role of education in 
disseminating digital technologies in 
Europe so that all Europeans have the 
skills needed to use them. 

The Commission agrees on the 
importance for future European 
cooperation in the field of education of 
the Presidency Conclusions of the special 
European Council (23-24 March 2000).  

It furthermore agrees on the central 
strategic importance of the Report on the 
“Concrete Future Objectives of 
Education and Training Systems” which, 
after being adopted by the Education 
Council (February), have now been 
endorsed by the Summit of Heads of 
State in Stockholm. The report, when 
followed up by a work programme on the 
implementation of the objectives to be 
transmitted to the Barcelona Summit in 
March 2002, will outline European 
cooperation in education and training 
with a ten-year perspective. 

1.4.1 Against this background, the 
ESC is reorienting its work on education 
and training on another basis. 

 

Although the Commission considers it 
pertinent to re-consider past approaches 
in the light of the recent and ongoing 
development (see above), it believes that 
the opinion expressed is at risk of being 
premature in its analysis and conclusions. 

2.2 New approaches are required 
in defining the duration, domains, 
conditions and means of learning and 
education and, ultimately, the setting-up 
of a new type of school. 

 

Although the Commission agrees that 
future schools will have broader 
objectives, a different structure, a wider 
field of learning and more modern 
resources, methods and curricula, the 
Commission considers these changes to 
be elements of an evolution of the 
existing diverse forms of schooling and 
schools in the Union.  
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2.5 The ESC is particularly 
interested in the question of creating a 
European education domain. 

The Commission applies the term 
“European area of education” (and not 
« domain ») but agrees on the importance 
of this central element of the “European 
dimension of education and training”. 

2.5.2 Against this background, the 
ESC feels that the time is ripe for the EU 
to take measures of a strategic nature on 
education (defining the nature and 
content of the European domain of 
learning and education). 

The Commission agrees with this. The 
follow-up of the Lisbon conclusions and 
especially the follow-up of the report on 
the “Concrete Future Objectives of 
Education and Training Systems” will 
make it possible, based on the open 
method of coordination, to define, in 
cooperation with all the partners 
concerned, the content and nature of the 
European area of education. The 
Commission welcomes the initiative of 
the ESC in playing an active role in this 
process. 

3.1.2.4 Lifelong learning should be 
identified as an obligation of the state. 

The Commission does not agree with this 
viewpoint. Article 149 of the Treaty 
underlines the full responsibility of the 
Member States concerning the content 
and structures of education. 

4.3. For the ESC, the ultimate goal 
of all efforts to remove obstacles to 
mobility in education must be every 
European citizen having the opportunity 
to study – even for a short period – in an 
EU country other than his or her own. In 
the ESC’s view, this should be a right for 
European citizens. 

Although the Commission fully supports 
the ESC viewpoint concerning the 
importance of mobility in education and 
training, it cannot agree on making 
mobility a “right for European citizens”. 
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46. Proposal for a Council Directive on Community measures for the control 
of classical swine fever  
COM (2000) 462 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee supports the 
Commission’s proposal on the disease 
control measures to be applied in cases of 
classical swine fever in domestic and 
feral pigs. 

The Commission appreciates the support 
of the Committee. 

Remarks on the need for better 
implementation of Community legislation 
on pig identification (Council Directive 
92/102/EEC). 

The Commission shares the view of the 
Committee. 

Remarks on the need to ensure proper 
compensation to farmers in cases of 
classical swine fever outbreaks. 

The matter is dealt with by “horizontal 
legislation” (Council Decision 
90/424/EEC), which already includes 
provisions on the compensation of 
farmers in the event of classical swine 
fever. 

Need for a clearer definition of “area with 
a high density of pigs” in Article 2. 

This definition is rather complex, but it is 
the result of a specific study and it has 
been laid down in accordance with 
experts’ opinions. However, in order to 
avoid any misunderstanding, the “areas 
with a high density of pigs” could be 
precisely identified in the contingency 
plans to be prepared by each Member 
State and then submitted to the 
Commission for approval (Article 22). 
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47. 

 

Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
laying down the general principles and requirements of food law, 
establishing the European Food Authority, and laying down procedures in 
matters of food safety. 
COM (2000) 716 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

While endorsing the new EU approach to 
food, with the emphasis on safety, the 
Committee advocates further integration 
of the firmly established key principles 
on which much food regulation is based, 
such as free movement, mutual 
recognition, proportionality and 
subsidiarity. Among the objectives of 
food law, reference should be made not 
only to safety but also to other aspects, 
developing the “European food model” 
based on the principles of quality, 
diversity and safety, as defined by the 
Biarritz Agriculture Council. 

The Commission considers that elements 
relating to the internal market, such as 
free movement and mutual recognition, 
are important for underpinning the 
proposed Regulation, especially through 
the inclusion, in the legal basis of the 
proposal, of Article 95 of the Treaty.  

It should be noted that the proposed 
Regulation focuses on safety of the food 
chain, although other elements are also 
taken into account. The policy laid down 
by the Biarritz Agriculture Council is, for 
example, implemented through 
instruments relating to the quality of food 
products (e.g. certificates of specific 
character). 

The ESC welcomes the fact that various 
suggestions which it put forward in its 
opinion on the White Paper have been 
incorporated into the proposal, regarding 
e.g. the need to focus more on crisis 
management, responibilities in relation to 
nutrition and the inclusion, in the 
foodstuffs definition, of drinking water 
and aquaculture, fisheries and sea 
produce. 

The Commission agrees on the essential 
nature of elements such as effective crisis 
management, the nutrition dimension and 
a broader definition of foodstuffs. It has 
incorporated these elements into its 
proposal. 
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The ESC approves the choice of the term 
“Authority” for the new body, since it 
underlines the clear intent for this new 
structure to be the cornerstone of EU 
policy on food safety. The new body 
should be empowered to act as a final 
arbitrator in the event of conflicting 
scientific opinion or, at least, take 
precedence in cases of conflict 
concerning issues within its sphere of 
responsibility. 

The new Authority will be a key element 
of the EU policy for scientific evaluation 
of risks relating to the food chain, 
identification of emerging risks and 
scientific overview of food safety 
developments. Specific procedures 
involving the Authority are also provided 
for in the event of conflicting scientific 
opinion. It should be noted also that the 
scient ific opinions of the new Authority 
will carry certain weight, constituting as 
they do, under the terms of the proposed 
Regulation, the scientific basis to be 
taken into account for devising and 
adopting Community measures in the 
fields falling within the Authority’s 
remit. 

Whilst there is general consensus on the 
important role of the future EFA, the 
ESC feels that this should be taken to its 
logical conclusion, which would be to 
allow the EFA a role in the decision-
making process on food issues, geared to 
safeguarding scientific consistency, 
maintaining at all times both a neutral 
stance and a realistic separation between 
risk assessment and risk management. 

The comments on the White Paper on 
food safety which preceded the drafting 
of the proposal for a Regulation 
highlighted a consensus on the need to 
respect the decision-making process 
established by the Treaty, under the 
responsibility of the Council, the 
European Parliament and the 
Commission. With the Authority’s role as 
a provider of scientific opinion being 
recognised as a major element in 
decision-making, as pointed out by the 
ESC there is a need for interaction and 
sound collaboration between risk 
“assessors” and risk managers, with due 
regard to the responsibilities of each side. 
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The Regulation should primarily provide 
a blueprint for effective action. The real 
challenge is to do things better than 
before and to increase overall confidence 
in the whole food chain. The ESC intends 
to monitor future developments in order 
to ensure that initiatives relating to food 
safety focus mainly on results and 
preventive measures; it will organise 
periodical ad hoc evaluations of 
developments in this field, thus ensuring 
consistency and dialogue. 

The Commission shares the objectives 
emphasised by the ESC: boosting general 
confidence and placing emphasis on 
preventive rather than curative measures. 
The overall approach outlined in the 
proposal for a Regulation, together with 
the role assigned to the new Authority in 
identifying emerging risks and with 
regard to communication, is designed to 
achieve these objectives more effectively. 
The Commission is pleased that the ESC 
intends to monitor developments in 
relation to food safety; regular dialogue 
with socio-professional representatives is 
a key element for boosting confidence 
and enhancing the effectiveness of public 
action in the field of food safety. 
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48. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
on the hygiene of foodstuffs; 
Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
laying down specific hygiene rules for food of animal origin; 
Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council 
laying down detailed rules for the organisation of official controls on 
products of animal origin intended for human consumption; 
Proposal for a Council Regulation laying down the animal-health rules 
governing the production, placing on the market and importation of 
products of animal origin intended for human consumption; 
Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council 
repealing certain Directives on the hygiene of foodstuffs and the health 
conditions for the production and placing on the market of certain 
products of animal origin intended for human consumption, and amending 
Directives 89/662/EEC and 91/67/EEC 
COM (2000) 438 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The “farm to table” concept needs to take 
account of channels upstream of the 
primary sector. 

Suggestion taken into account in the 
context of subsequent negotiations with 
the other institutions. 

It is necessary to safeguard some 
flexibility for SMEs, especially at the 
primary production level and for typical 
and traditional production methods. 

Suggestion taken into account in the 
context of subsequent negotiations with 
the other institutions. 

Application of standards governing 
exports to third countries, bearing in 
mind the need to safeguard the 
competitiveness of companies on the 
world market through flexibility 
measures. 

Suggestion taken into account in the 
context of subsequent negotiations with 
the other institutions. 

Requirement to ensure the traceability of 
products sold in retail trade, particularly 
with regard to widescale distribution, 
through application of the registration 
process. 

In so far as not already covered by the 
proposal, suggestion taken into account 
in the context of subsequent negotiations 
with the other institutions. 

Problem of consistency of definitions in 
the different Commission proposals; 
suggestion for establishing a single 
definitions framework. 

Comments accepted; the Commission 
will consequently improve the initial 
proposal. 
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49. Proposal for a Council Decision establishing a European Judicial Network 
in civil and commercial matters   
COM (2000) 592 final - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The Committee welcomes the basic thrust 
of the proposal in question.  

Favourable opinion noted. 

The main point raised is that the project 
is lacking as regards the role of civil 
society organisations in the judicial 
information process. 

The Commission fully accepts these 
comments and undertakes to amend the 
initial proposal accordingly.  

Thus, a new provision is included in the 
amended proposal following the opinion 
of the European Parliament. This allows 
the Member States to involve, where 
appropriate, socio-professional groups in 
the provision of information and its  
subsequent dissemination to the 
Network's "final clients".  

Further aspects relating to the 
implementation of the network 
highlighted by the Committee include: 
provision of the necessary resources, 
compatibility of technical procedures and 
means, security of communications, 
readily understandable and accessible 
language of the information provided, 
establishment of appropriate dynamic 
links on the network's website, etc. 

Suggestions taken into account in 
connection with implementation of the 
decision.  

The Committee calls for reference to be 
made to the Court of Justice definitions 
of the civil and commercial spheres.  

Rejected. Insofar as the decision uses the 
terms "civil and commercial" within the 
meaning of the Treaty, it is not advisable 
to include case law of the Court in the 
form of legal provision. 
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50. Proposal for a Council Directive on minimum standards for giving 
temporary protection in the event of a mass influx of displaced persons and 
on measures promoting a balance of efforts between Member States in 
receiving such persons and bearing the consequences thereof   
COM (2000) 303 final - March 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

Favourable opinion - total support for the 
Commission's proposal. 

The quality of the opinion is appreciated. 

Question mark over the maximum two-
year duration proposed by the 
Commission.  

In view of the background to this dossier 
(initial proposal for Title VI joint action 
in 1997; amended proposal in 1998; 
proposal for a Title IV Directive in 
March 2000) and the outlook for political 
agreement in the Council in May 2001, 
an amended proposal is not envisaged. 
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51.  The EU's Northern Dimension  
Own-initiative opinion - ESC 237/2001 - February 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The action plan's limited perspective is 
called into question; the objective should 
be to reduce divergence between and 
within the countries concerned.  

These concerns are in fact reflected in the 
action plan's objectives; reference should 
be made to the communication from the 
Commission to the Vienna European 
Council (December 1998 and to points 8 
and 14 of the action plan proper.  

The action plan does not make any 
mention of civil society organisations; the 
ESC calls for measures to develop links 
between economic and social partners in 
the region.  

Such structures already exist within 
regional cooperation bodies such as the 
Council of the Baltic Sea States and the 
Barents Euro-Arctic Council, which will 
have a central role to play in 
implementing the action plan. Moreover, 
the Second Ministerial Conference on 
the Northern Dimension (Luxembourg, 
9 April 2001) welcomed the Swedish 
Presidency's proposal to create a Forum  
on the Northern Dimension, which will 
meet every year and will involve key 
representatives of civil society.  

A separate budget heading should be 
created for the action plan. 

The Council has not made provision for 
additional resources or new instruments 
to implement the action plan. 

To make the action plan effective, there 
needs to be greater coordination between 
the different instruments available to the 
Commission.  

The Commission is convinced of this, 
and has made it one of its main 
objectives: a working document on ways 
of achieving better use of Tacis and 
INTERREG for the financing of joint 
projects was presented to the Ministerial 
Conference in Luxembourg on 9 April. 

This document represents a 
breakthrough in terms of greater 
coordination between the Community 
instruments operating in the Northern 
Dimension region. It will not be the last: 
the Commission is continuing its work 
to achieve the desired result. 
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The action plan should give priority to 
sewerage treatment in the St. Petersburg 
region. 

 

Another working document from the 
Commission concerning the 
implementation of the action plan, which 
was also prepared with a view to the 
Luxembourg Ministerial Conference, 
mentions this priority.  

Greater efforts are needed to address the 
problem of nuclear waste in North-West 
Russia. 

 

In close cooperation with the Russian 
authorities and other Western donors, 
the Commission is continuing its efforts 
within international bodies, having 
regard particularly to the MNEPR 
(Multilateral Nuc lear Environment 
Programme for Russia) and the CEG 
(Contact Experts Group), with a view to 
determining the technical and legal 
conditions for a programme of action to 
deal with the problem of waste.  
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52. Draft Commission Regulation (Euratom, ECSC, EC) amending 
Commission Regulation No 3418/93 of 9 December 1993 laying down 
detailed rules for the implementation of certain provisions of the Financial 
Regulation of 21 December 1977  
SEC(2000)1890 final - January 

Main points of the ESC Opinion Commission Position 

The ESC fully approves the 
Commission's draft, but suggests minor 
amendments.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
The ESC suggests the addition, to Article  
135 (3), of four classes of account in the 
chart of accounts to be used for the 
general accounts. 
 

The opinion of all the institutions on this 
draft Regulation is required. The Council 
and Parliament have given their opinion, 
while the Court of Auditors' opinion is 
still awaited. The other institutional 
bodies have not responded. Final 
adoption of the draft is scheduled for July 
2001. 
 
The Commission has reservations about 
this amendment, although it agrees on the 
substance, but does not consider it 
advisable to impose a rigid structure on 
the chart of accounts. 

 


